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This compilation of Standards and Guidelines for the Issuance of 
Certificates of Appropriateness in the Historic District Overlay 
District was created by th~ Village of Powell to provide guidance 
to residents and all other parties interested in t~e Historic 
District bf Powell. 

The purpose of this book is to serve as an aid and as a guide in 
the construction, renovation, reconstruction, alteration of, or 
any other change to the EXTERNAL appearance of structures or 
premises located within the Historic District. 

As such, the Village hopes that this work will serve as a useful 
guide and reference, which will assist property owners in 
improving their properties in such a way as to contribut~ to the 
enhancement of both their own properties, and that of the entire 
District. 
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By Laura v. Shinn 
August 1, 1990. 

There are many individuals and 
groups who have provided me 
with assistance, ideas, su..,
port, and encouragement in 
completing this handbook. 

The members of the Powell 
Historical District Review 
Board, for whom this book was 
developed, devoted hours of 
their time to reading my 
drafts and attending extra 
meetings to discuss them. Mr. 
Al Thomson, former Chairman of 
the Powell Planning and Zoning 
Commission, also attended all 
of these meetings, and offered 
many constructive comments. 
Mr. Robert Loversidge, AIA, 
spent many extra hours 
discussing very rough drafts 
before they were presented to 
the board. 

Mrs. Lennox Brodeur, 
Clerk/Treasurer of the Village 
of Powell gave me invaluable 
assistance in copying and dis
tributing the drafts. She also 
answered many of my questions 
about procedural matters and 
sources of information within 
the Village. 

Several individuals within the 
community helped me with spe
cific aspects of this publica
tion. Rev. John T. Barton and 
Mrs. Louise Cornish provided 
me with historical information 
and photographs of Powell. 
Mrs. ·Janet Masteller also 
provided me with many photo-

graphs, current and -histori
cal, of the Village. 

I would also like to thank the 
Delaware County Department of 
Sanitation Engineering for 
providing prints of several 
maps of Powell, one of which 
became the base for the map of 
the Historic District included 
in this handbook. 

I am also grateful to several 
individuals who provided me 
with specific technical ad
vice, especially on construct
ion materials and methods 
which are no longer in use. 
My thanks to Ms. Judith 
Kitchen, Head of the 
Techinical Preservation 
Services Department of the 
Ohio Historic Preservation 
Office, for information on 
several technical issues; Hr. 
Ed Bischoff, for advice on 
curbs, gutters and sidewalks; 
Hr. Art Davis Sydnor, of the 
Department of Horticulture at 
the Ohio State University for 
advice on street trees; Hr. 
Lazlo Krompecher of KOE 
Architects in Athens, Ohio for 
information on Glazed Block, 
and Ray Mikelson at the 
Housing Resource Center in 
Cleveland, Ohio for practical 
advice on. the treatment of 
asbestos shingles. 

Without the assistance of 
these individuals, this proj
ect would not have been 
possible. 
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This 
and 
of 

compilation of standards 
Guidelines is for the use 
the Historic District 

Commission in approving . or 
disapproving applications f~r 

Certificates of Appropriate
ness in the Historic District 
Overlay District, and for the 
use of residents and owners of 
property in the Village of 
Powell who are contemplating 
exterior modifications to ex
isting buildings or new con
struction within the Historic 
District Overlay District. 

This work begins by outlining 
the boundaries of the Historic 
District Overlay Zone, as 
created in the Village of 
Powell Zoning Ordinance. The 
first section describes the 
Village of Powell, and those 
elements which create its 
unique character. A series of 
guidelines follow which illus
trate appropriate materials 
and methods for the preserva
tion of existing architecture, 
and new construction in the 
Historic District Overlay 
District. These guidelines are 
based on the existing 
character of Powell, and 
research into construction 
methods and materials typical 
of late 19th and early 20th 
century vernacular, Midwestern 
architecture. 
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These guidelines are not in
tended to substitute for ex
pert advice from a qualified 
architect, engineer or con
tractor. The primary purpose 
of these Standards and 
Guidelines is to provide a 
basis on which to evaluate the 
appropriateness of proposed 
modifications or new construc
tion within Powell's Historic 
District. A very important 
secondary purpose is to edu
cate owners, residents, and 
government officialJ». . ..about the 
character of Powell and the 
means by which to preserve 
that character. 

THE HISTORIC DISTRICT 

The boundaries of Powell's 
Historic District Overlay 
District correspond roughly to 
the original corporation lim
its of the Village. The 
Historic District was origi
nally established by 
Resolution Number 87-40 of the 
Powell Village Council on 
November 10, 1987. The 
Powell Historic District 
Overlay District will be re
ferred to as the "Historic 
District• throughout this 
Guide. 
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The land upon which the 
Village of Powell nov stands 
vas part of a ~000 acre land 
grant given to James Parker in 
1800 to satisfy warrants for 
military service. The ear
liest settlers to the area 
came from Connecticut. They 
named the main north-south 
street through their community 
Middlebury Street, and the 
settlement came to be knovn a~ 
Middlebury. 

In 1839,. Thomas R. Hall pur
chased the land around the 
tiny village. Hall started a 
small store at the main cross
roads in about 1850, and began 
calling the settlement "Hall 
Corners". At this time, resi
dents received their mail by 
carrier, vho delivered it on 
foot or by horseback to the 

general ~tore for the re~i
dents to pick up themselves. 
After a fev years of this 
crude system, the tovn decided 
to apply for it~ own post 
office. With the help of 
Judge Thomas w. Powell, of 
Delaware, Ohio, a post office 
vas established in the commu
nity in 1857. In gratitude, 
Middlebury/Hall Corners was 
renamed Powell. 

The Columbus and Toledo 
Railroad vas incorporated in 
1872, and a fev years later, 
tracks were laid on the west 
side of the Village. In 1876, 
the town of Powell vas laid 
out, defined by the intersec
tion of Olentangy Street 
(Povell Road) and Liberty 
Street, as it is to this day. 
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*The Historic District boundaries changed as of ordinance 2005-20 to include all lands within the Downtown Business and Downtown Residential zoning districts.  The area is now referred to as the Downtown District Overlay District.
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The Village of Powell retains 
much of its small crossroads 
town atmosphere today, but 
development is beginning to 
threaten this image. As the 
city of Columbus spreads to 
the north, land values in 
southern Delaware County are 
increasing, and the suburbs of 
Columbus are encroaching on 
the Village. This growth will 
bring new business and more 
visitors to Powell. The expan
sion will strengthen the econ
omy, but will threaten the 
very character which makes 
Powell an attractive place to 
visit and live. 

In the recent past, small 
villages in similar circum
stances have been swallowed by 
surrounding development be
cause they were considered 
"too ordinary" or "not old 
enough" to be of interest. An 
important part of our history, 
that of "everyman", has been 
lost through failure to pre
serve these small towns. 

Powell is one of these small 
towns which has not been lost! 
The Village contains many ex
cellent examples of vernacular 
midwestern architectrue of the 
late 19th and early 20th cen
turies. With its small town, 
rural atmosphere still very 
much intact, Powell provides 
an important look into the 
everyday lives of small town 
residents at the turn of the 
century. 

Another of the charms of a 
village like Powell is the 
sense of growth over time 
which it displays. One can 
read history in these changes. 
Through careful planning and 
supervision of development 
Powell can continue to grow 
and change to meet the needs 
of modern living, while main
taining its basic character 
and integrity. 
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Powell, Ohio is a small, 
Midwestern town, rural in 
nature. Narrow streets, 
small, simple houses, and tree 
lined streets create the rural 
charm of Powell. The Historic 
District consists primarily of 
two main roads, Olentangy and 
Liberty streets, which inter
sect at the commercial center. 
A series of smaller residen
tial streets and alleys com
plete the street pattern. 
Farms of varying sizes, along 
with new housing subdivisions, 
surround the Historic 
District. 

The historic building stock of 
Powell is primarily residen
tial with some small commer
cial buildings clustered 
around the major intersection, 
and a few industrial buildings 
lining the railroad tracks. 
Existing significant public 
buildings include the two 
story brick schoolhouse at 80 
South Liberty Street, the Odd 
Fellows Hall at 5 South 
Liberty Street, and the old 
Post Office at 14 West 
Olentangy .street. 

1995 Replacement 

Most of the buildings in the 
Village are frame construct
ion, finished in wood. Powell 
has a few masonry buildings. 
Most brick buildings are com
mercial or public in nature, 
except for a couple of unusual 
glazed block residences. 

"High style" buildings are de
signed according to the dic
tates of a specific, readily 
identifiable, national or in
ternational architectural 
style. Powell's buildings rep
resent rural, vernacular ver
sions of several late 19th and 
early 20th century high 
styles. Some Village build
ings are simple, common build
ing forms decorated by ele
ments from one or more histor
ical styles. Others represent 
common building types with 
simple detailing, which do not 
reflect any particular archi
tectural style. Although 
they are not ornate, high 
style structures, Powell's 
buildings exhibit fine crafts
manship and sound historical 
construction techniques. 

264 

l 



265 

ARCHITECTURAL 
ELEMENTS 

Italianate: 

STYLES AND 

Characteristics of this style 
include asymmetrical plans, 
with octagonal bay windows or 
projections, shallow, hipped 
roofs, and carved porches. 
Ornamentation includes curved, 
carved brackets under roof 
overhangs and cornices, and 
hood moldings over doors and 
windows. Windows are almost 
always tall and thin in pro
portion. Examples of 
Italianate architecture in 
Powell include the Odd 

~ -. .. ·-· 

Fellow's Hall (5 South Liberty 
Street), with its prominent 
cornice supported by elaborate 
brackets; the brick school
house (80 South Liberty 
Street), with its shallow 
hipped roof and segmental 
arched windows; and 38 West 
Olentangy Street, with its bay 
vindov, porch with carved 
brackets, and hood molding. 
All of these buildings exhibit 
the vertical window proportion 
typical of the Italianate 
style. 

1995 Replacement 



Queen Anne: 

Irregular massing and complex 
rooflines are the primary 
characteristics of this style. 
Roofs give the overall impres
sion of steepness, but often 
contain sections of varying 
pitches. Chimneys are often 
treated as prominent elements, 
and become part of the roof 
composition. Wall surfaces 
exhibit a variety of textures 
and colors, combining siding, 
patterned shingles and visible 
rough stone foundations. 
Porches, bay and oriel windows 
are used to further enliven 
the facades. Windows occur in 
a variety of shapes and pro
portions. A group of three 
windows, with the center one 
taller or arched, is a common 
detail. Other detailing is 
classical and small in scale. 
The best example of the Queen 
Anne Style in Powell is found 
at 147 West Olentangy street. 
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Stick style: 

The primary aim of buildings 
of this style was to promote 
"truthfulness" in construction 
by exposing or representing 
the structural frame. Build
ings of this style were always 
wood frame construction and 
were faced in wood siding or 
patterned shingles. Roof 
eaves project considerably, 
often supported by diagonal 
braces, and framing members 
are sometimes exposed in gable 
ends. The detailing on 57 
Case Street suggests the roof 
framing members. The overhang 
is also supported by diagonal 
bracing and the gable is faced 
with patterned wood shingles. 
This gable sheltered a porch, 
which has been enclosed. The 
original house is faced in 
wood siding. 
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Eastlake: 

The Eastlake style is almost 
purely a style of ornamenta
tion, which often appears on 
buildings otherwise classified 
as Queen Anne or Stick Style. 
Ornamentation is a product of 
the chisel, gouge and lathe, 
and has a robust, three dimen
sional character. Curved 
brackets are used profusely, 
and many elements bear a 
marked resemblance to furni
ture parts. Posts and balus
ters resemble table legs, 
while knobs and motifs of 
circular perforations borrow 
from the art of cabinetmaking. 
The porch at 15 North 
Liberty Street is Powell's 
most exhuberant example of 
Eastlake detailing. r 

-. '---
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Bungalow: 

True bungalows are one story 
dwellings, with the roof space 
aade habitable by dormers or 
gable windows. The term is 
also used to describe build
ings which do their best to 
look like one story dwellings, 
while actually providing a 
full height second story. Host 
of Powell's bungalows are ac
tually two story, simple in 
form and detailing, and would 
be considered "Dormer Front" 
types. These have a large, 
low, pitched roof, with the 
ridge parallel to the street. 
The roof often continues be
yond the front vall to shelter 
a porch. In most cases, the 
front and back of the roof 
slope at different pitches and 
a dormer usually projects from 
the center of the front slope. 
Tvo of Powell's bungalows are 
located at 120 South Liberty 
Street and 71 West Olentangy 
Street. 

J 
I\, 
\.- ' ' 
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The atmosphere of Powell is 
that of a rural small town at 
the turn of the century. The 
Village is not purely urban or 
suburban in nature, but, with 
increased development, some of 
the amenities of the city and 
its suburbs will become neces
sary. The site guidelines 
which follow share two primary 
goals: 

1. Maintain the rural vil
lage character of Powell's 
Historic District. 
2. Provide necessary modern 
conveniences, which may not 
be characteristic of historic 
Powell, and use these contem
porary improvements as oppor
tunities to enhance and unify 
the character of the Historic 
District. 

ROADS AND DRIVES: 

Access to rear yard parking 
lots and storage or garage 

buildings should be from al
leys whenever possible. If no 
such access is possible, pri
vate parking and roads should 
be designed to require the 
least amount of surface. 
Drives should be the shortest 
length possible and the mini
mum width necessary. Access 
roads should be located as 
unobtrusively as possible, and 
landscaping should be planned 
to soften their impact. Com
mercial drives should be paved 
with asphalt, brick, concrete, 
or tar and chips, as required 
in the Powell Zoning Code. 
Gravel or brick is the prefer
red material for residential 
drives, but asphalt, concrete, 
or tar and chips may be 
acceptable. 

PARKING: 

Parking for residences turned 
into businesses or newly con
structed businesses along 
Olentangy and Liberty Streets 
shall.be ·provided at rear yard 
areas. Parking areas should 
be oniy as large as necessary 
to provide a reasonable number 
of parking spaces as deter
mined by applicable code re
quirements. Commercial lots 
should be paved with asphalt, 
brick, concrete, or tar and 
chips as required in the 
Powell Zoning Code. Gravel 
or brick are preferred mate
rials for residential parking 
areas, but asphalt, concrete, 
or tar and chips may be 
acceptable. 
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CURBS AND GUTTERS: 

Paved roads with curbs and 
gutters are not historically 
accurate in villages such as 
Powell. With increased traf
fic in the Village, asphalt 
surfaced roads have become 
necessary. Curbs and gutters 
may be required in some loca
tions, such as areas where 
sidewalks extend to the edge 
of the street. Where curbs and 
gutters are necessary, curb 
cuts for handicapped access 
should be provided as required 
by state and local codes. 

SIDEWALKS: 

Most turn of the century rural 
towns, such as Powell would 
have had boardwalks in commer
cial areas, and gravel or dirt 
paths in residential areas. 
Some type of contemporary, all 
weather path must be provided 
to allow for increased pedes
trian traffic along Olentangy 
Street and at the Center of 
the Village. 

Sidewalks should be provided 
along Olentangy Street from 
the Martin Perry house on the 
east to the railroad tracks on 
the west. Sidewalks should 
also be provided in front of 
the commercial buildings along 
Liberty Street, near the in
tersection with Olentangy 
Street (see map next page for 
location). 
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In front of the commercial 
buildings at the center of 
town (see ·map) 1 sidewalks 
should extend to the edge of 
the street. Sidewalks in these 
locations will require curbs 
and gutters. New or salvaged 
stone curbs or concrete curbs 
may be used. 

In residential areas of the 
Village, sidewalks should be 
set back from the edge of the 
road by a strip of grass. 
Curbs and gutters may be pro
vided in these areas if neces
sary to ensure safety or 
proper storm drainage. 

Sidewalks in all areas of the 
historic district should be 
concrete. 
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SETBACKS: 

Most buildings in Powell are 
set back approximately 20 to 
40 feet from the road with 
modest front lawns. The 
exceptions are the commercial 
buildings at the corner of 
Olentangy and Liberty Streets, 
which are built right up to 
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their property lines at the ,._ · 
sidewalks. 

Rear yards are generally long 
and narrow. Residential 
buildings on adjacent lots 
throughout the Village are set 
approximately 20 feet apart 
from each other at their 
sides. 

New construction should follow 
the setback lines appropriate 
to its location and purpose. 

LIGHTING: 

One of the charms of rural 
areas is the complete darkness 
of nightfall away from the 24 
hour light of the city. How
ever, proper lighting fixtures 
can increase the safety of 
Powell, . and may become more 
necessary as development con
tinues. 

Exterior 
Historic 

lighting 
District 

in 
should 

the 
be 

incandescent, and low in watt
age. Entrance lights and 
individual free standing path 
lights are acceptable. Light
ing fixtures should be simple 
Victorian or turn of the cen
tury in design, with round or 
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egg-shaped globes on metal 
posts with minimal detailing. 
COLONIAL STYLE "COACH LIGHTS" 
ARE NOT APPROPRIATE IN THE 
HISTORIC_ DISTRICT. These 
types ,belong to an earlier 
historical period, and gener
ally belong on coaches. 

) 
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Free standing, pole aounted 
lamps may be used to light 
paths or drives. These lights 
should not be taller than the 
height of the first story of · 
adjacent buildings. Metal 
posts should be painted in 
dark, muted colors such as 
black, brovn, or dark green. 
The more elaborate the shape 
of the globe, the simpler the 
detailing of the post should 
be. Simple globes can be 
mounted on more detailed 
posts. All pole mounted 
lights should be individual. 
CLUSTERS OF LIGHTS ARE NOT 
ACCEPTABLE IN THE HISTORIC 
DISTRICT. 

Contemporary lights vhich in
corporate simple, round or 
oval globes and modest posts 
or brackets may be appropriate 
in the Historic District. 
Frosted globes should be used 
in all lights in the Historic 
District, as they vill provide 
softer light than clear 
globes. 
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SIGNAGE AND GRAPHICS: 

Proposed signage should be in 
harmony with the building to 
which it is attached. Size, 
scale, material, texture, 
color, style and location 
should be appropriate to both 
the building itself and the 
purpose of the graphics. 
Appropriate signage should 
convey the name and purpose of 
the business in a direct man
ner, using small, simple let
ters. Logos and graphics 
should be small, straightfor
ward, and kept to a minimum. 
The following themes are sug
gested for these elements: 

- History of the Village of 
Powell. 

- History 
building 
graphics 
related. 

of the spe.cific 
to which the 
are attached 

- The traditions of 
business represented by 
sign. 

or 

the 
the 

- Symbols or images from turn 
of the century rural America. 

VILLAGE .. 
C.YCl€ 
SHOP 
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Internally illuminated signs 
should not be used in the 
Historic District. Exterior 
illumination is discouraged 
unless it is incandescent, 
very low in wattage and de
signed as an integral part of 
the sign. 

Wood is the preferred material 
for signs, and all graphics 
should employ subtle and natu
ral colors, such as those 
outlined in the section on 
painting and colors. 

Building Mounted Signs: 

Signs should not cover or 
obscure any doors, windows or 
other architectural features. 
On residential scale build
ings, signs should not be 
placed higher than the tops of 
first story openings or the 
eave line of a one story wing 
or porch. 

On commercial scale buildings, 
signs may be placed within a 
sign band above the first 
floor, or at the cornice line 
IF THE GRAPHICS INTEGRATE 
CAREFULLY WITH THE CORNICE 
DETAILING. 

·1· ...• J. ~-- t. \ .. - ::r. _ _.- .I -_. 
'' . '._, -I -·· . . . I·· ... I. . . 
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Projecting Signs: 

These signs\ may not project 
more than 2 feet from the face 
of a building to which they 
are mounted, or 3 feet from a 
free-standing support to which 
they are mounted. Projecting 
signs may not be more than 15 
inches in height or 5 square 
feet in area. A m1n1mum 
clearance of 8 feet must be 
maintained where signs project 
over a public walkway. 

Supporting structures for 
signs should be appropriate to 
the detailing of the buildings 
to which they are attached. 

Free standing Signs: 

Height should not exceed the 
first story of adjacent build
ings. Overall size should not 
exceed 12 square feet. Sup
porting structures should be 
simple in design and in char
acter with the adjacent build-

ings. No more than three 
ground 

in the 
colors may be used in 
signs, as is stated 
zoning regulations. n 

r 1 

COUNTRY 
REFLECTIONS 

~ . 

~ ~ 
Antiques • Glfts 

A I. 

Flags and Banners: 

Permanent banners must follow 
the same guidelines as other 
signage and graphics. Tempo
rary fl~gz and banners, which 
are not specifically prohib
ited in the Powell Zoning 
code, or which do not require 
a zoning permit, are not sub
ject to these restrictions. 
Proper display of the United 
States, State of Ohio, or 
other historical 'flag is en
couraged. All flags and ban
ners which project over a 
public walkway .should maintain 
a minimum clearance of 8 feet. 
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ACCESSORY BUILDINGS: 

Automobile garages, storage 
sheds, and other dependent 
buildings must be located at 
the re~L of the property, with 
entry facing away from major 
streets, although access from 
an "alley" is permissible. 
The accessory building should 
be compatible with the build
ing it serves in massing, 
materials, and basic color 
scheme, but it should not be 
an exact copy of the main 
building. An accessory build
ing should be obviously sub
servient to the building it is 
serving. This means that it 
should be smaller in scale and 
simpler in detail than the 
main building. 

FENCES: 

The preferred treatment for 
definition of property bounda
ries within Powell's Historic 
District is the use of land
scape elements such as low 
hedges, corner or edge plant
ings, and lines of trees. 
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Roof type, roof pitch and 
rhythm of openings should har
monize with those elements of 
the main building. Materials 
should be similar in nature 
and scale, although not neces
sarily in refinement. For 
example, a house with special 
wood siding and shingles might 
have a garage with simpler 
wood siding. Special atten
tion must be given to the 
relationship in scale and lo
cation between accessory 
buildings and the buildings 
they serve. 

Fencing of entire yards or 
portions of them is discour
aged within the Historic 
District unless it is neces
sary for the safety of the 
owners and the community, or 
to meet applicable code re
quirements. These fences 
should be the minimum height 
necessary to serve their pur
pose. 
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Tal1, privacy fences should be 
limited to rear yards. These 
should be constructed of wood, 
and stained in a natural wood 
color. Board or board-and
board ("good neighbor") fence 
styles are appropriate where 
required for privacy or 
safety. 

Small pieces of fence which 
define corners, edges, en
tries, or paths are acceptible 
in front yards, especially if 
they are integrated parts of 
landscape features. Front 
yard fences may not be higher 
than 3 feet tall. Picket 
fences 
fences 
lumber 

or 
built 
are 

post-and-board 
out of dressed 

appropriate for 

<" 1'- /' "' I' /' "" ,.. 

~ 1= 

= 
\) ~ I 

-\\\ -l.. I I 

front yards in the Historic 
District. These fences should 
be stained in a natural color 
or painted cream or white. 

All fences in Powell's 
Historic District should be 
built out of wood, and be 
simple in design. Very ornate 
fences, with intricate pat
terns, or overly rustic fen
ces, built of hand hewn 
lumber, are not appropriate. 
Wire fences are not appropr
iate in the Historic District. 
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LANDSCAPING: 

Street trees should be planted 
along Olentangy Street betYeen 
the the east and west bound
aries of the Village, and 
along Liberty Street, between 
the north and south boundaries 
of the Village. The planting 
of street trees elsewhere is 
also encouraged. 

Street trees should be planted 
approximately 25 feet apart 
and 3 to 4 feet from the side
walk. It is recommended that 
the trees be planted in the 

cototON H1KI: 

Hedqe Maple 
Araatronq Red K&ple 

Scarlet oak 
Shuaard oax 
Whl te oak 
svaap White Oak 
Shlnqle oak 
Bur Oak 
Xnqllah Oak 
P~aaldal Enqllsn Oak 
Pin <>ak 

Hybrid Kla 
Chinese &:la 
Jap.ane:sa Ela 

l.aerlcan Beech 
oanvyek luropean Beech 

O:z:een J.ah 
Honeylocust (thornless) 

Glnltqoa, a.le ·cultlvara 
Kentucky Coffee Tree 
London Planetree 

Red Horaechestnut 
Llttleleaf Linden 
Tu:&::kish Hazel 
callery Pears 

Yaahlnqton Hawthorne 
Winter Klnq H~vthorne 

Vauqhn Hawthorne 

Snowdrift Crabapple 
Redbud Crabapple 

!prlnq Snow Crabapple 
Kardy Kobus Kaqnolla 
Kvansan Orlent•l ~harry 
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leer caapestre 
l~c% rubrua •lraatronq• 

Quercu:s cocclnea 
Quercus shuaard11 
Quercus alba 
Quercus blcolor 
Quercus iabricaria 
Quercus aacrocarpa 
Quercus t:obur 
Quercus rabur RFa5tlgiata• 
Quercus paluatrla 

Ulaus x 
Ulaus ~rvi folia 
Ulaus j.11.panica 

raqus qrandifalia 
raqua sylv•tlca •oanvycXR 

rraxinus pennaylvanica 
Gledltsia trlacanthoa 

vaz:. 1nera1a 
Ohkqo bllboa 
GyWnocladua dlocius 
Platanus acerifolia 

leseulus x carnea 
T111.a cord.ata 
corylua colurna 
Pyrus caller~na 

11 l.utu•n Bla:ze• 
RCh&ntleleer• 
•&riatocrat• 

Cr.ataequs phaenopyrua 
crataequs vlridia 

11 Y1nter IC.inq• 
Crataequa vaughn 

Malus •snovdrift• 
Malus aeibold11 var. 

z:uai •caloca:z:PA• 
K&lus •sprinq snov• 
KAqnoll~ ~obua Bore~ll• 
Prunua Serrulata •xvan:zan• 
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lawn panels between the build
ings and the sidewalk. Trees 
in this location Yill be less 
likely to send roots under a 
sidewalk. 

A variety of street trees 
should be planted in order to 
ensure that the tree line will 
survive the failure of one 
species. The following species 
are recommended for their re
sistance to the stress of 
traffic: 

SUI 

JS' - 45' 
Colu..ana:r 

45. + 
45. + 
45' + 
45' + 
45' + 
45' + 
45 1 + 
Coluanar 
45' + 

45' • ., . • ., . • .,. • ., . • ., . • 
45' • ., . • .,. • 
35' - 45' 
35. - 45' 
35. - ... 
35' - .,. 
Coluanar 
35' - 45' 

10" - 25• 
10' 25' 

10. - 25. 

10" - 25' 
10' - 25' 

10. - 25' 
10' - 25' 
10' - 25' 

CO"H.i:KTS 

selected seed aou:rces 

slov g:z:ovinq 

thornless clones 

slov qrovinq~ expensive 

alov grovin9 

no fruit 
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Yard~ should be rural in 
character, and u~e native 
plantings. These should be 
primarily grass with trees and 
small beds of native 
cultivated or wild flowers. 
Ornate, .formal, or exotic 
gardens are discouraged, but 
may be acceptable if they are 
not along main roads, are 
hidden from public views, or 
can be blended into a more 
native landscape. Utilitarian 
kitchen, vegetable, and herb 
gardens are encouraged, but 
should be located in a logical 
place, such as the rear or 
~ide of the house, near the 
kitchen or rear entry . 

. . ' .. ~ 

Foundation and vall cliabing 
plant~, !!!Uch as ivy, can 
damage historic materials. 
Such plantings should be kept 
to a minimum and carefully 
controlled. on existing 
structures, foundation and 
vall plantings should not en
danger or obscure significant 
architectural features, or 
historic fabric. On new con
struction, such plantings 
should not be used to hide 
inappropriate material or lack 
of proper detailing. 
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Mass describes the visual ef
fect of a solid object as 
seen from the outside. Mass 
is a three dimensional proper
ty, which has dimensions of 
length, width, and height. 
Most buildings in Powell are 
created from a number of 
masses, for example a 
rectangular mass for the body 
of the house, and a triangular 
one for the roof. The term 
massing is used in this sec
tion to describe the form and 
shape of the overall struc
ture, which has been composed 
from simple masses. 

BUILDING TYPES 

Building type massing refers 
to the shape and form of the 
main block of a structure, and 
its roof. All obvious addi
tions and subordinate projec
tions are ignored when deter
mining the building type 
massing. 

1995 Replacement 
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Cottage: 

Dwellings, of a variety of 
plan shapes, which are charac
terized by a smallness of 
scale and a fineness of 
detail. Most of these build
ings are one or one and a half 
stories in height. They tend 
to be asymetrical in plan, and 
do not have the appearance of 
one single mass which bunga
lows exhibit. Powell's best 
example of a cottage is 
located at 111 North Liberty 
Street; 

Upright and Wing: 

A Two story, front (street) 
facing gable, (Upright) is 
flanked by a recessed Wing of 
one or one and half stories, 
with its gable perpendicular 
to the upright. A partial or 
full length porch often runs 
along the front of the wing. 
Typical Upright and Wings can 
be found at 92 East and 77 and 
78 West Olentangy Street. 
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Gabeled Ell: 

In it~ ~implest teras, a tvo 
story house in the form of the 
letter "L". The ell is created 
by tvo sections vith perpen
dicular gables vhich meet at a 
right angle. The block paral
lel to the street is usually 
vider than its perpendicular 
"ving", often by tvice as many 
bays. A one story porch often 
runs along the block parallel 
to the street. Gabeled Ells 
are abundant in Povell. A fev 
examples are the Martin Perry 
House, 57 West Olentangy 
Street, and 37 South Liberty 
Street. 

Single Gable: 

Buildings of this type have 
one recognizable main block, 
rectangular proportions, and 
are generally tvo stories in 
height. The entire main block 
is capped vith a simple roof, 
~ith its single gable facing 
the street. Proportions may 
vary slightly from elongated, 
with a very narrow front, to 
almost· square. A one story 
porch aay run either along the 
entire vidth of the front, or 
surround three ~ide~. These 

element~ are alway~ ~ubordi
nate to the main rectangular 
aa~s. Tvo of Powell's Single 
Gables are 40 case street, and 
57 Scioto Street. 

Aaerican Four Square: 

Houses of this type are square 
in plan, cubical in shape, and 
tvo stories in height. Four 
Squares are usually capped by 
a lov, hipped roof. A dormer, 
also lov and square in propor
tion, is usually centered in 
the front slope of the roof. 
Often, a lov, stocky, porch 
extends across the front of 
the house. 119 North and 110 
South Liberty Street are two 
of Povell's American Four 
Squares. 
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Bungalow: 

Bungalows are technically one 
story houses with dormers or 
gable windows to light the 
roof space. However, many one 
and a half and two story 
houses of the early twentieth 
century were designed to have 
a one story appearance. These 
"bungalows" have low, horizon
tal proportions. Most bunga
lows have the appearance of 
one single block, achieved 
through the use of a massive 
roof, which may extend beyond 
the outside walls of a house 
to shelter any porches. The 
only interruption to the mass 
may be a single dormer, often 
centered in the front. Two 
examples of Bungalows in 
Powell can be found at 236 
South Liberty Street and 71 
West Olentangy Street. 

Commercial Buildings: 

These buildings generally 
appear taller than the sur
rounding two story residences. 
Most are actually two stories 
tall, but each story is 
slightly taller than a 
standard residential story. 
Their flat or slightly sloped 
roofs and boxy massing also 
contribute to the sense of 
greater height. One story com
mercial buildings may achieve 
an appearance of extra height 
by the use of a taller front 
wall which projects above the 
roof line of the back and 
sides of the buildings. Most 
of Powell's commercial type 
buildings can be found near 
the corner of Olentangy and 
LibertY streets. 
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Irregular: 

Buildings whose main massing, 
discounting obvious additions, 
and subordinate projections, 
does not fall neatly into one 
of the above categories. 
Queen Anne style buildings, 
such as 147 West Olentangy 
Street, are almost always ir
regularly massed. 
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New Construction: 

New construction, which is in 
harmony with the existing 
character of Powell is encour
aged within the Historical 
District. This does not mean 
that new buildings must be 
exact copies of older ones. 
Contemporary design which is 
compatible with existing 
structures in massing, mate
rials and detailing is encour
aged. In this manner, Powell 
will continue to experience 
the growth, change, and varie
ty of architecture which has 
given the village much of its 
character and charm. 

The buildings at the corner of 
Olentangy and Liberty Streets 
should be commercial types in 
a scale similar to existing 
commercial buildings. Similar 
buildings, slightly smaller in 
scale, may also be appropri
ate on lots immediately adja
cent to the corner lots. These 
buildings should also be built 
right up to the sidewalk line, 
as are the existing ones. 
TALL, COMMERCIAL BUILDING 
TYPES ARE APPROPRIATE ONLY AT 
THE CORNER OF OLENTANGY AND 
LIBERTY STREETS. 
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In other areas of the Historic 
District, the massing of new 
construction should reflect 
that of existing stuctures, 
other than commercial types. 
Every effort should be made to 
break up the massing of these 
buildings through the use of 
wings, projections, porches, 
roof slopes and dormers. 

The typical building types 
which have been discussed pro
vide a variety of massing 
types whic_h can be used as 
guidelines. Most of these 
examples are made up of two or 
more masses. Even those which 
strive for the appearance of 
one block (Single Gables, 
American Four Squares, and 
Bungalows) have their masses 
reduced by roof slopes, 
porches, and dormers. 

MASSIVE, BLOCKY BUILDINGS AND 
LONG, LINEAR BUILDINGS ARE NOT 
APPROPRIATE ANYWHERE IN THE 
HISTORIC DISTRICT. 

1995 Replacement 
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ROOFS 

Roofs play a significant vis
ual role in the massing of 
Powell's historic buildings. 
Roofs can take many forms; the 
illustrations below show sev
eral common roof shapes found 
in late 19th century and early 
20th century architecture. 

Most buildings in Powell have 
traditional gable roofs. 
Slopes or pitches range from a 
rise of 7 feet in a run of 12 
feet (about 30 degrees) to a 
rise of 14 feet in a run of 12 
feet (about 50 degrees). The 
average pitch is a rise of 11 
feet in a run of 12 feet 
(about ~2 degrees). 

Gable roof shapes occur in all 
types of buildings, especially 
Upright and Wings, Gabeled 
Ells, and Single Gables. A 
variation on this type, which 
occurs frequently in the 
Village, could be called the 
"bungalow" roof. In this var
iation, the front plane of the 
roof is longer than the rear 
plane, and the pitches of 
these planes may be the same 
or slightly different. 

Several buildings in Powell 
have hipped roofs. This type 
occurs primarily on American 
Four Squares. A few buildings 
in Powell have flat or shed 
roofs. These occur primarily 
on taller, commercial struc
tures. Gambrel roofs are tra
ditionally used on agricul
tural buildings. 36 North 
Liberty street is one of the 
very few buildings in Powell 
with this roof shape. 

1995 Replacement 
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Most roofs in Powell are com
posed of one or two simple 
forms, such as intersecting 
gables forming an "L" or "T" 
shape. Some village roofs are 
a bit more elaborate, enliv
ened by dormers and gablets. 

Dormers occur most frequently 
on houses which do not have a 
full second story. They are 
used to light and ventilate 
the roof space, making it 
useable for living space. 

Gabled dormers occur primarily 
on Cottages, Single Gables, 
and some Bungalows. Hipped 
dormers often enliven the 
hip_ped roofs of American Four 
Squares. Shed dormers occur 
most frequently on Bungalow~, 
although they are occasionally 
used on the upright of Upright 
and Wings. Most Upright and 
Wing, G?beled Ell, and Commer
cial type buildings do not 
contain dormers of any type. 
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Gablets are miniature gables 
which often top hipped roofs. 

·They are sometimes used to add 
complexity to the roofs of 
Queen Anne style buildings. 
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Nev Construction: 

Nev Construction in the 
Historical District should use 
the roof forms and slopes 
typical to the village. These 
roof types should be used in 
an appropriate manner and lo
cation. This does not mean 
that a roof type may only be 
used on the building type to 
vhich it is associated. Ex
amining the vays in vhich 
certain roof forms vere used 
cah h~lp to determine their 
appropriate use. 

Gable roofs are most appropri
ate for nev construction in 
the Historic District. Their 
breadth, length, and slope 
should be similar to those of 
existing gable roofs, as ex
cessively vide, long or steep
ly pitched gables vould not be 
appropriate. Bungalow roofs 
should be used only vhere a 
second story is being dis
guised, as their size would 
cause taller buildings to ap
pear too massive. 

Hipped roofs are very useful 
vhere a sloped roof is needed, 

· but a small roof 
sired. Cubical, 
buildings, such 
Four Squares, can 
such a roof. 

mass is de
tva story 

as American 
benefit from 

Flat roofs should be used only 
on commercial type buildings 
built at or near the corner of 
Olentangy and Liberty Streets 
(see Building Types - New 
Construction section). Shed 
roofs may be used for commer
cial buildings in the above 
location, for accessory build
ings, and lean-to type pro
jections. Gambrel roofs 
should be used with caution, 
as they belong primarily in 
the very rural areas outside 
the Village limits. 
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Roof forms can be used to 
break up the overall mass of a 
building. In order to be 
effective, they must look and 
function like roofs. For exam
ple, if the intention is to 
render an upper story like a 
roof, simply siding the 
straight, full height walls in 
a roofing material will not be 
effective. The "roof" must 
slope, preferably within the 
range of pitches typical to 
the village, and be detailed 
like a roof, with eaves, gut
ters, and, typical roofing 
material. natural light can 
be admitted through the use of 
dormers and gable windows. 

~FZ..D 
~L..-OOFe 

lb 511..--C. 
}-'AI:7t1AB 

llf':<ooF'II 1-=- leO 
MA~DI'v'C, 

~PF::IAIE:- MA?? 
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Dormers can be used to break 
up the mass of a roof, or make 
an upper story habitable. 
They can not take the place of 
projections and wings neces
sary to break up the mass of 
the building itself. Dormers 
should be scaled appropriately 
to their type and use. Gabled 
and hipped dormers should ap
pear as small, individual ele
ments on a roof slope. Shed 
dormers on a bungalow roof may 
be somewhat wider, running 
most of the length of a roof 
ridge. Dormers which run the 
entire length of a roof ridge 
are rarely appropriate, as 
they add too much mass to a 
building. 

[.,~~ APP'~~~--nt.- ~t::;Z 
txe-s NO'( ~c:A~ UP" MASS? ;56 
Wt::uv f6 Wil---!6f .. 
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ADDITIONS 

Much of the architecture of 
Powell has a definite additive 
quality. Many buildings con
tain projections and wings, 
subordinate to the main build
ing mass. In some cases, 
these "additions" were ac
tually constructed at the same 
time as the main structure, 
but were detailed to look 
"added on". In other cases, a 
building has collected extra 
rooms, lean to's, enclosed 
porches, and perhaps even a 
second story over its life
time. These changes aver time 
are important to the history 
of a building and can add 
great charm to an otherwise 
simple mass. 

Appropriate additions to ex
isting buildings in the 
Historical District are en
couraged. A close look at 
additions made in the past can 
yield clues to sympathetic 
design of contemporary addi
tions. In general, additions 
to an existing building should 
be compatible with that build
ing in massing, materials and 
level of detail. 

It is not necessary nor desir
able that additions match the 
existing buildings exactly. 
CONTEMPORARY DESIGN IS ENCOUR
AGED AS LONG AS IT IS IN HAR
MONY WITH THE CHARACTER OF THE 
HISTORIC DISTRICT. This will 
continue the tradition of 
growth and change in Powell, 
without · completely altering 
the essential character of the 
Village. 1_...~--ro ADDtllol-1::, 

A;~C:. IYV"'~ L.. IIJ 
Pohlt::::L-L- At7C7r1101-JS ,A-RE: 

6UBOFZ-!7i UA/~ 
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The mass of any addition 
should be kept subordinate to 
the mass of the main portion 
of the building. This means 
that the addition should be 
smaller and shorter than the 
main portion of the building. 
The roofline of an addition 
should not appear as a contin
uation of the main form or 
roof, nor should it mimic, or 
"complete" existing forms or 
rooflines. 

If the proposed size of an 
addition threatens to compete 
with the main block of the 
building, breaking the re
quired space .into two or more 
smaller masses should be con
sidered. Another alternative 
is to construct all or part of 
the required new space as a 
separate accessory building, 
following the guidelines for 
accessory buildings in the 
Site Considerations section. 
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Building materials are very 
important in establishing the 
historic ·character of a struc
ture. This is especially true 
in smaller towns such as 
Powell, where most buildings 
exhibit simple detailing and 
minimal decoration. 

Materials can contribute the 
qualities of texture, pattern, 
tone and color to the surfaces 
of a building. Texture re
fers to the tactile qualities 
of a material, such as its 
relative roughness or smooth
ness. Patterns are regularly 
repeated motifs, shapes, or 
forms, which often have the 
effect of texture. Host pat
terns and textures are formed 
by the traditional methods of 
laying units of construction 
material, such as brlcks, sid
ing, slate, or shingles. 

Tone refers to the relative 
darkness or lightness of a 
material or color, such as the 
varying greys of slate. Color 
can be inherent in the mate
rial, such as red brick, or 
can be applied, like paint to 
siding. More specific informa
tion on color, tone and his
toric painting schemes can be 
found in the section on Color 
and Painting. Building mate
rials, with their qualities of 
texture, pattern, tone and 
color become character defin
ing features on many of 
powell's simpler buildings. 

FOUNDATIONS 

The foundation of a building 
is the masonry substructure 
upon which a building rests. 
A sound foundation is vital to 
the structural integrity of a 
building. A foundation has 
two major enemies, settlement 
and moisture. 

Settlement refers to the 
movement of ground beneath the 
building. When this occurs, 
the foundation responds to the 
movement, and attempts to 
adjust to the new lay of the 
land. This change in position 
can cause cracks in the 
masonry units or mortar 
joints. 

Host buildings settle gradu
ally over the years, or soon 
after they are constructed. 
Hairline cracks or cracks 
which appear old (filled with 
debris) are not generally a 
source of concern. New or 
newly patched cracks in the 
foundation, walls which bow 
inward, daylight between the 
base of the house and the 
foundation, and cracks around 
door or window frames are all 
signs of potential trouble. 

Excess water at the foundation 
can cause inummerable problems 
ranging from structural fail
ure or flooding due to disin
tegration of mortar, to 
deterioration of. exterior 
sheathing materials and inte
rior finishes, due to "rising 
damp". 

1995 Replacement 



One of the major causes of 
excess moisture at the founda
tion is improper drainage of 
water at the roof. All roof 
surfaces, gutters, and down
spouts should be inspected 
periodically to make sure that 
water is dLaining properly. 
Water runoff should not splash 
against the exterior vall of a 
building. Gutters and down
spouts should be kept clear 
of debris and in good condi
tion to avoid this problem. 

Inadequate ventilation of 
basements or crawl spaces, and 
improper grading at the foun
dation are other major causes 
of excess moisture. All under
ground spaces should be ven
ted, or dehumidified. Ground 
should slope away from the 
foundation, to prevent water 
from pooling against the ma
sonry. 

Foundation plantings (trees 
and shrubs planted ag~lnst a 
building) are not historically 
correct and can cause serious 
damage to historic masonry. 
These plants hold moisture in 
their root systems which can 
weaken mortar. They vill rob 
clay soil of its moisture, 
opening cracks near the foun
dation, in which water may 
pool and, eventually freeze. 

A weakened foundation can 
threaten the very structure of 
a building. Old foundations 
should ~e inspected periodi
cally for signs of deterio
ration. Appropriate corrective 
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steps, such as repainting of 
mortar, regrading of soil to 
ensure drainage, and venti
lation of underground spaces. 
can solve many foundation 
problems, In the case of ex
treme structural or moisture 
concerns, consult an engineer 
or architect. 

The foundations of Powell's 
buildings are built out of 
limestone, concrete block, or 
glazed block, vith about 1 to 
2 feet exposed above grade. 
The oldest foundations are 
limestone laid in a random or 
coursed rubble pattern~ 

Later, limestone vas roughly 
shaped into rectangular 
blocks, but maintained its 
natural or rock face. Manu
factured masonry units began 
to be used at the turn of the 
century. Glazed clay tile 
blocks and a "rock faced", 
cast concrete block became 
popular foundation materials 
then. 
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In situations where a founda
tion must be entirely rebuilt, 
or in cases of new construct
ion, the new foundation 
should be compatible with 
Village foundation construct
ion techniques. In the case 
of additions, new foundations 
should be as compatible with 
the existing ones as possible. 
New foundations may be built 
entirely out of limestone in a 
random rubble or coursed pat-

tern. Although cast, "rock 
faced" concrete block and 
glazed clay tile blocks are no 
longer available commercially, 
these materials may be used if 
they can be found. 

An acceptable alternative to 
Powell's traditional founda
tions uses regular concrete 
block, faced above grade with 
rubble or coursed limestone. 
Another alternative is to lay 
regular concrete block below 
ground and split face concrete 
block (which has a rough, 
rock-like surface) above 
grade. 

In general, exposed regular 
concrete block is not an ap
propriate material for newly 
constructed foundations. In 
some cases, such as an addi
tion to a building with a 
glazed block foundation, it 
may be the most compatible 
material available. In these 
special cases, regular con
crete block may be an accept
able material for foundations 
tn new construction. 
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EXTERIOR WALLS 

MASONRY 

Brick: 

They are a few buildings in 
Powell which are built entire
ly out of masonry. Brick is 
used primarily for commercial 
and public buildings. Older, 
19th century bricks are soft 
and porous, due to impurities 
in the. clay from which they 
are made, and variations in 
firing temperatures. Later, 
turn of the century bricks are 
harder, more dense, and some
times given special texture by 
wire cutting. Brick walls in 
Powell are simple in pattern, 
with th~ bricks laid either in 
common or running bonds. 

1995 Replacement 
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Glazed Block: 

Glazed block is another type 
of masonry used on the exte
rior walls of a few of 
Powell's residences, and the 
foundations of many others. 
Glazed block is a type of 
hollow clay tile which was 
produced in the Appalachian 
regions of southern Ohio and 
West Virginia. The blocks were 
manufactured out of the clay 
soil prevalent in those areas, 
and were mass produced from 
the 1870's to the 1930's. The 
blocks were fired with a salt 
glaze which made them durable, 
impervious to water, and suit
able for exterior use. The 
finished blocks range in color 
from a dark red, through pur
ple, to almost black. 
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Existing Masonry: 

Although masonry materials are 
durable and relatively mainte
nance free, they can be dam
aged by neglect or improper 
treatment. Existing masonry 
walls should be inspected pe
riodically for structural 
problems or failure of mortar 
joints. Spalling, (splitting 
off of small fragments from 
the face of masonry units), 
efflourescence, (white powder 
stains resulting from salt 
deposits), broken lintels, and 
bulging or bowed walls can all 
indicate serious trouble. The 
advice. of an expert should be 
sought if any of these prob
lems are detected. 

Repainting: 

Mortar is a cushion which 
gives a masonry wall the abil
ity to expand or contract with 
temperature extremes or chang
ing soil conditions. The mor
tar must be softer than the 
masonry units which it cush-

ions, in order to perform 
properly. The oldest bricks 
are the softest bricks, and 
are laid in very soft mortar. 
Later, harder bricks are laid 
in harder mortar. Old mortar 
may have deteriorated over the 
years, from wall movement and 
W'eather. 

First, it should be determined 
if any mortar deterioration 
has been caused by factors 
other than time and weather, 
and .these problems should be 
corrected. In many cases, 
repoin"ting of the mortar W'ill 
be sufficient restore the 
visual and physical integrity 
of the masonry wall. 
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Repainting should be done by a 
trained craftsman. New mortar 
should match the original in 
composition, color and detail
ing. Very old, very soft 
bricks should be repainted 
with a very soft mortar. Mod
ern mortars, which are m.uch 
too hard, will force the 
stress of wall movement into 
the masonry units instead of 
the mortar, causing the units 
to crack and crumble. Match
ing the composition of the 
original mortar will also help 
in matching the color. 

Many joints in 19th century 
brick walls were detailed with 
tools after the joints were 
laid. This "tooling" produced 
a variety of profiles in the 
joints. Repainted mortar 
joints should match the orig-
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Replacement Masonry: 

If a masonry wall requires 
patching, the replacement sec
tion should match the original 
as closely as possible. New 
or salvaged masonry units 
should match the existing ones 
in size, type and texture. 
Bricks or blocks should match 
the the full range of tones in 
the original wall. Mortar 
should be of the same composi
tion and color. The units 
should be laid in the same 
bond as the originals, and the 
width and profile of the mor
tar joints should match those 
of the oiiginal wall. 
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Cleaning: 

Before cleaning a masonry 
vall, consider that what often 
appears to be dirt is actual
ly a patina of age and weath
ering which the brick has 
acquired over time. This pat
ina gives the masonry an aged, 
historic character, which con
temporary manufacturers try 
unsuccessfully to imitate. 
The patina also acts as a 
natural sealant and helps to 
protect the the masonry units 
from weathering. Most clean
ing methods will remove a thin 
layer of the masonry itself in 
the process of removing 
"dirt". Unless pollutants are 
actively damaging the masonry, 
it is often best not to clean 
the wall. 

If masonry cleaning is re
quired, the gentlest effec
tive means should be used. In 
many cases, the water from a 
garden hose, a mild detergent, 
soft bristle brush, and a 
little "elbow grease" will 
vastly improve the appearance 
of a masonry vall. If a pres
sured water or steam system is 
consider~d, the lowest effec
tive pressure should be used. 

Chemical cleaners are not rec
ommended, because of their 
uncertain results, which can 
include permanent stains and 
efflorescence. If chemical 
cleaners are being considered, 
the advice of a professional 
should be sought, and a test 
patch conducted on their in
structions.' This is not a job 
for homeowners or amateurs. 

DO NOT SANDBLAST MASONRY 
WALLS. THEY WILL BE RUINED 
FOREVER. Sandblasting will 
literally remove the outer 
crust of the masonry and ruin 
its ability to withstand 
weather. 

Waterproof coatings are not 
recommended, as they intefere 
with masonry's natural ability 
to "breathe". Moisture from 
interior condensation can get 
trapped in a waterproofed wall 
and cause many problems. 

Masonry should not be painted 
within the Historic District. 
Powell's masonry valls were 
not traditionally painted, and 
paint is almost impossible to 
remove in the future without 
damaging the masonry. 

New Construction: 

In the Historic District, 
brick should be used for com
mercial and public buildings 
only. Use sand mold red; 
bricks, in standard brick, 
sizes. T.hese should be laid in 
simple bonds similar to the 
nes found in Powell. Very 
elaborate, "mosaic" brickwork 
is not appropriate in the 
Historic District. 
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WOOD 

Siding 

Most of the buildings in 
Powell are sheathed in some 
form of wood siding. Bev
elled, shiplap, and rustic 
sidings are used commonly. 
Board-and-batten siding is 
used occasionally for small 
areas of a buildin~. Board 
and batten siding is more 
appropriate for accessory 
buildings or small, subordi
nate additions. 

Every effort should be made to 
retain and repair wood siding 
within the Historic District. 
Deteriorated wood siding usu
ally appears to be in worse 
condition than it actually is. 
Many problems with paint on 
wood siding are caused by 
excess moisture. Proper ven
tilation of the siding will 
often solve this problem. In 
most cases, a few minor re
pairs with glue, nails, putty, 
paint, and new sections of 
wood, are all that is re
quired. Often sanding and a 
new coat of paint will be 
sufficient to vastly improve 
the appearance of wood siding. 

Small cracks in individual 
boards can be repaired by 
filling the crack with glue or 
putty and nailing through the 
crack. Warped boards can be 
~crewed flat, or shimmed from 
behind and nailed flat 
Deteriorated sections of 
siding .can be cut out and 
replaced with a new section. 

1995 Replacement 
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A general gapping or looseness 
of the siding may a be sign 
that new siding is required. 
If the boards are not badly 
warped, however, renailing can 
solve the problem. If com
plete residing is necessary, 
it should be done in a mate
rial which matches the origi
nal siding as closely as pos
sible in texture and pattern. 
NEW WOOD SIDING, IN THE SAME 
PATTERN AS THE ORIGINAL, IS 
THE PREFERRED REPLACEMENT MA
TERIAL FOR DETERIORATED WOOD 
SIDING. · 

Wood siding is a very appro
priate material for new con
struction within the historic 
district. Most of the types 
commonly . used in the village 
are horizontal, with board 
widths of 4 to 5 inches. A 
few of the houses have double 
V rustic type siding, in which 
an extra groove is carved in 
the center of each board, 
giving the appearance of 2 

inch board width. Wood siding 
used in new construction 
should resemble these typical 
siding types in profile and 
board width. Any wood siding 
used in the historic district 
should be painted (not 
stained) in colors appropriate 
to the district as outlined in 
the section on Painting and 
Colors 

Wall Shingles: 

Wood shingles rarely cover an 
entire structure in Powell's 
Historic District. They are 
used primarily as decorative 
accents on Queen ·Anne, Stick 
and Bungalow style buildings, 
and in the gables of simpler 
buildings. Fishscale, square, 
octagonal, arrow, and diamond 
patterned shingles are found 
on structure~ throughout the 
village. Occasionally, two or 
more patterns are used to
gether for a lively textural 
effect. 

57 c.~ &\-. 

A~H~A~~ ~~~S 

1995 Replacement 



Existing wood shingles should 
be retained and repaired. 
Shingles in good condition 
appear as a perfect mosaic. 
Worn shingles appear ragged, 
with individual shingles bro
ken, warped and upturned. 

Individual shingles can be 
replaced, but if a large num
ber of the shingles in a small 
area are damaged, it may be 
easier to reshingle the entire 
area. If replacement shingles 
are required, the preferred 
solution is to use individual 
wood shingles which match the 
original ones. 

The use of wood shingles in 
new construction within the 
historic district is encour
aged. Shingles should be lim
ited to smaller areas of a 
structure, such as a gable or 
bay window. All shingles used 
within the district should be 
painted, not stained. Appro
priate color schemes are out
lined in the Painting and 
Colors section. 
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MANUFACTURED SIDING 

Asbestos Shingles: 

During the 1940's, many build
ings in Powell were covered 
with asbestos shingles. These 
shingles were manufactured in 
one size, 12 inches tall by 24 
inches wide, three "patterns", 
wavy, straight, and staggered, 
and a few stock colors. The 
thin, brittle slabs were often 
corrugated to resemble wood 
shingles. Asbestos shingles 
were extremely popular with 
homeowners of the time because 
they were impervious to rain 
and rot and highly fire re
sistant. 

Asbestos shingles are no 
longer manufactured, since it 
has been discovered that the 
fiber and dust from asbestos 
are hazardous to human health. 
The shingles, as they exist on 
the exterior of a building, 
pose no threat to human 
health. The safest course of 
action is to leave the asbes
tos shingles alone. 

I I 

Although these shingles may 
have changed the character of 
the buildings they cover, 
they are a part of the history 
of Powell. Their presence 
reflects one of the many 
changes the Village has gone 
through, as well as the prac
ticality and economy of its 
citizens. The removal of as
bestos shingles is not encour
aged, unless the condition of 
the original siding material 
has been investigated care
fully. 
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Removal of asbestos shingles 
may be appropriate in certain 
situations. If the asbestos 
shingles are in poor condi
tion, and it has been deter
mined that the old siding 
underneath is in good condi
tion, exhibits good design, or 
fine craftsmanship, removal 
may be desirable. Asbestos 
shingles should not be removed 
with the intention of replac
ing the covered material with 
an inappropriate contemporary 
substitute. 

Certain precautions must be 
taken when working with asbes
tos shingles. In general, 
they should be kept as moist 
as possible to prevent parti
cles from becoming airborne, 
and a respirator or mask 
should be worn at all times. 
Asbestos shingles should never 
be sanded, drilled or cut. 
OWNERS AND CONTRACTORS ARE 
STRONGLY ENCOURAGED TO CONTACT 
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THE OHIO ENVIRONMENTAL 
PROTECTION AGENCY IN COLUMBUS 
FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION 
ABOUT ASBESTOS HAZARDS BEFORE 
BEGINNING WORK. 

Since asbestos shingles are no 
longer manufactured, the best 
source for replacements is 
salvage from another building 
where they have been removed. 
Broken shingles can be turned 
upside down, and the broken 
edge hidden under an overlap
ping shingle. The shingles are 
most vulnerable along the bot
tom course and at the corners. 
W~od trim pieces can be in
stalled to cover broken shin
gles and protect others. An
other possible alternative is 
to cut an 1/8" thick piece of 
fiberglass or plastic to match 
existing shingles, and paint 
it to match the rest of the 
wall. In most cases, asbes
tos shingles will take multi
ple coats of paint quite 
easily. 
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Aluminum and Vinyl Siding: 

The use of aluminum and vinyl 
siding in new construction or 
to replace existing wood sid
ing should not be considered 
UNLESS ALL OTHER POSSIBLE 
COURSES OF ACTION HAVE BEEN 
EXPLORED. Neither type of 
artificial siding is truly 
maintenance free. Aluminum 
dents easily and must even
tually be painted. Vinyl 
siding can warp, tear, and 
crack. Neither type of siding 
has the true character of aged 
wood siding. 

If aluminum or vinyl siding 
must be used, care MUST be 
taken to detail it in a manner 
which is compatible with the 
wood siding types which are 

prevalent in the village. The 
replacement siding should be 
two to five inches in width, 
with a profile similar to 
those typically found in 
Powell. The siding should 
resemble the material it is 
trying to imitate. Artificial 
graining should be avoided as 
it does not appear on good 
wood siding. 

Original detailing such as 
fascia and soffit trim, window 
and door frames lintels, and 
sills MUST be maintained. 
Corner and sill boards should 
be retained or replicated in 
the new material, in dimen
sions which match the 
originals. 
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ROOFING 

The roof of a building is 
important in establishing its 
character. The materials which 
cover a roof are an important 
aspect of this character. Com
mon roofing materials used in 
Powell include slate, metal, 
and asphalt shingles. 

Slate: 

With a life expectancy of 100 
years, slate is one of the 
most durable roofing materials 
in Powell. Slate is a thin 
laminated rock, which is used 
as a roofing and siding mate
rial. Host slate roofs exhibit 
a range of irridescent tones 
from a rosy pink, through a 
range of grays, to a greenish 
tint. 
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Existing slate roofs should be 
retained and repaired whenever 
possible. In most cases, a 
slate roof can be repaired. 
A roofer who has experience 
with slate should be consulted 
before a decision to replace 
the slate is made. Deterio
rated slates can be removed by 
cutting the nails vhich hold 
it in place, and sliding in a 
replacement slate. Any re
placement slates should match 
the patterning and color range 
of the roof in which they are 
being placed. 

A number of artificial slate 
products have come on the 
market recently. Many of 
these imitation slates bear a 
remarkable resemblance to the 
genuine material. These prod-
ucts may be appropriate for 

Slate is used on both roofs replacement roofing or nev 
and dormers in Powell's construction, but they should 
Historic District. Host of the be used with caution. Most of 
slate used in Powell is octag- these artificial slates are 
anal shaped, but these oc- nev products, and their per-
tagonal slates are sometimes formance in field conditons 
combined with rectangular ones has not yet been proven. 
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Metal: 

A few of the . buildings in 
Powell's historic district 
have metal roofs. Host of 
these roofs are built of tin, 
and are either batten or 
standing seam types. These 
types of roofs were popular in 
rural areas in the 19th centu
ry. Every effort should be 
made to retain and repair 
existing tin roofs. 

Tin or tin-like roofs may be 
used as replacements on struc
tures which currently have 
such roofs. If evidence can be 
found that a building had a 
tin roof historically, then a 
similar metal replacement 
would also be appropriate. 
Replacement roofs should match 
the originals in color, pro
file, and spacing of seams. 

Metal roofs which are similar 
to those typically found in 
Powell are appropriate for 
new construction. Modern metal 
roofing is available in a wide 
range of colors and profiles. 

ONLY SILVER-GRAY "TIN" COLORS 
ARE APPROPRIATE FOR USE IN THE 
HISTORIC DISTRICT. Metal roofs 
other · than batten or standing 
seam types are not appropriate 
for use in the district. 

l":l Nff-lh"-~~ 61: 

Asphalt Shingles: 

Many houses in the historic 
district have already had 
their roofs replaced with as
phalt shingles. In many 
cases, these types of shingles 
are appropriate as replace
ments for slate, or for use on 
new construction. 

Asphalt shingles are nov 
available in a variety of col
ors. VARIGATED GRAYS ARE THE 
MOST APPROPRIATE FOR USE IN 
THE HISTORIC DISTRICT. The 
more tones of gray in the 
asphalt shingles, the more 
closely it will resemble 
slate's range of tones. White 
or very light colors should 
not be used. 

Asphalt shingles laid in a 
diamond pattern with "rolled" 
or thickened seams can create 
a roof texture which is remi
niscent of octagonal patterned 
slate.· Asphalt shingles which 
attempt to replicate wood 
shingles are not appropriate 
in the Historic District and 
should not be used. 

1995 Replacement 
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Architectural and decorative 
element3 refer to the detail3 
of a building. Windows, 
doors, porches, and ornamenta
tion add character and flavor 
to buildings. They give life 
to a facade by introducing 
light and shadow. Details can 
also help to identify the 
period and style of an his
toric building. Most of the 
detailing on Powell's build
ings is simple in nature, but 
there are several examples of 
more elaborate decoration. 

Even very simple detailing 
plays an important role in 
establishing the character of 
older buildings. Existing 
ornamentation within Powell's 
historic district should be 
retained and repaired whenever 
possible. It is especially 
important to protect and pre
serve examples of skilled 
craftsmanship in the Historic 
District. 

If a major portion of the 
detailing. on one of Powell's 
buildings is missing or beyond 
repair, there are two appro
priate solutions. One option 
is to reproduce as exactly as 
possible the missing or dete
riorated element. This method 
requires thorough research, 
especially if no physical evi
dence is available (such as a 
deteriorated, but recognizable 
element), Physical, photo
graphic, or other type of 
reliable historic evidence 
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should be used when repro
ducing missing elements. 

Another option is to design a 
simplified ·version of the 
missing or deteriorated ele
ment, which replicates the 
important visual characteris
tics of the original. These 
characteristics include compo
sition,· size, proportion, tex
ture, and rhythm. This second 
option is often cheaper than 
exact reproduction, as it can 
use some standard, contempo
rary materials. Simplified 
replacement elements do re
quire careful attention to 
detail, and design talent. In 
many cases, the services of an 
Architect will be necessary. 

When new construction is being 
contemplated in the Historic 
District, careful attention to 
details can help CREATE ARCHI
TECTURE WHICH IS CONTEMPORARY, 
BUT COMPATIBLE WITH THE HIS
TORIC CHARACTER OF THE 
VILLAGE.. Exact replication of 
typical architectural and de
corative elements in the 
Village is not necessary or 
desirable. A more appropr
iate approach is to design new 
elements to reflect the impor
tant visual characteristics of 
typical Powell elements. 

Whether architectural and dec
orative elements are being 
repaired, replaced, or used in 
new construction, THE EFFECT 
OF ANY ONE ELEMENT ON THE 
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WHOLE COMPOSITION OF THE 
BUILDING MUST BE STUDIED CARE
FULLY. Although some elements, 
such as an elaborate porch, 
dominate visually, it is the 
effect of all the elements 
working together which truly 
defines the character of a 
building. 

WINDOWS: 

Windows are one of the most 
direct expressions of a build
ing's character. Their pro
portions influence the overall 
proportions of the building, 
and their functional and deco
rative treatments are very 
important in the composition 
of a facade. 

Many of the buildings in 
Powell have had their windows 
replaced over time. As a 
result, a wide variety of 
window types and proportions 
exists today. Although re
placement windows are a part 
of the history of a building, 
many of the changes which have 
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been made in Powell have radi
cally altered the proportions 
and character of the build
ings. 

There are three basic types of 
windows which are historically 
correct within the Historic 
District, double-hung, "rib
bon" and fixed sash. The most 
common type of window in the 
village is double-hung, 
straight-topped, and has tall, 
thin proportions. These win
dows range from two to three 
times as tall as they are 
wide. Two-over-two or one
over-one pane divisions are 
typical. 

A few exceptions to the stand
ard type of double-hung window 
can be found in Powell. Most 
of Powell's brick buildings, 
such as the schoolhouse at 80 
S. Liberty Street have seg
mental arched windows. In some 
early 20th century houses, the 
upper sashes of double-hung 
windows are leaded, in a 
pattern of four or five verti
cal divisions. 
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Double-hung vindovs occur on 
all types of buildings in 
Powell. Generally, earlier 
types of buildings, such as 
Upright and Wings and Gabeled 
Ells, have taller and thinner 
windows in proportions ap
proaching three times as high 
as their are viae. Later 
building types, such as 
Bungalows and American Four 
Squares have windows closer in 
proportion to twice as high as 
they are wide. First story 
windows are generally taller 
than second story windows in 
all types of buildings. 

A less common type of window 
in Powell is a ribbon of three 
or four windows which occurs 
primarily in the dormers of 
bungalows. True ribbon windows 
are separated only by their 
frames. In some cases, 
Powell's ribbon windows are 
actually separated by very 
thin pieces of vall. Since 
the overall effect is that of 
glass and frame only, they can 
be. considered ribbon windows. 
These windows tend to have 
shorter proportions, ranging 
from one· and two thirds to 
two times as tall as they are 
wide. 

The least common type of win
dow in Powell is the fixed 
sash. Fixed s·ash windows oc
cur in various shapes, ranging 
from fairly tall and thin to 
almost square. The most com
mon type is a single large 
pane, one and a half to two 
times as high as it is vide. 
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In some cases, fixed sash 
windows have an upper transom 
which is usually one third of 
the overall window height. 

Fixed sash windows are prima
rily used as an accent on a 
main facade. They frequently 
occur on the upright portion 
of an Upright and Wing or the 
front facing gable of a 
Gabeled Ell. 
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A bay vindow is a combination 
of angled valls and windovs 
which projects from a build
ing, and rests on a founda
tion. Some of Powell's 
Italianate and Queen Anne 
buildings have such vindovs. 
Powell's bay vindows are com
posed of typical double hung 
windows surrounded by a varie
ty of detailing. 
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Every attempt should be made 
to retain and repair existing 
wood double-hung windows. The 
double-hung system provides 
good ventilation by allowing 
the top and bottom of a window 
to be opened at the same time. 
In addition, vood windows pro
vide better insulation than 
metal ones. 

The major problems with old 
windows are broken glass, in
operable sashes, and decayed 
wood. Broken panes can be 
removed, replaced and reset in 
fresh putty. Loose panes may 
simply need fresh putty. 

Inoperable sashes may be 
caused by a broken sash cord, 
multiple layers of paint or a 
frame vhich is no longer 
square. Sash cords can be 
replaced easily. There is 
usually an access panel at the 
bottom inside of the frame. ·A 
window which has been painted 
shut c~n be freed gently with 
a dull knife and a little 
paint remover. Even window 
frame~ which are no longer 
square; due to settlement or 
weather, can be repaired by 
squaring the frame in the 
rough opening. 
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Deteriorated vood vindov part~ 
can often be repaired by cut
ting out ro.tted portions and 
filling holes vith putty, 
plastic vood, or a homemade 
paste of waterproof glue and 
savdust. Severe deterioration 
or deterioration in structural 
members (lintels and sills) 
can sometimes be repaired vith 
epoxy resins. A final coat of 
paint vill protect repaired 
vood vindovs and restore their 
original appearance. 

Parts of a vindov should be 
replaced only if they are 
deteriorated beyond repair or 
are missing. Replacement 
parts should match the origi
nals in material and appear
ance. 

Sometimes it is necessary to 
replace an entire vindov. 
Replacement vindovs should 
match the originals in mate
rial, size, number of panes 
and type of operation. In 
addition, rails, stiles, and 
mullions should match the 
originals in thickness and 
depth. 

UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES SHOULD 
A SIGNIFICANT WINDOW OPENING 
BE MADE SMALLER TO ACCOMODATE 
A STOCK WINDOW. Such a treat
ment vill ruin not only the 
proportions of the vindov it
self, but those of the entire 
building. 

1995 Replacement 
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In addition to the window 
itself, the trim, sills, lin
tels, and hood molding which 
surround it add to the charac
ter of a building. Window 
trim has aesthetic and practi
cal purposes. First, the trim 
provides a visual transition 
from the sheathing material to 
the window. Window trim also 
protects the joint between 
the window and the wall from 
the elements. 

Original window treatments 
should be maintained as much 
as possible .. Deteriorated trim 
can usually be repaired, by 
filling holes with putty, 
plastic wood, or epoxy, and 
painting. In many cases, 
sanding and new coat of paint 
is all that is needed. 

If window trim must be re
placed, new trim should match 
the original in width and 
detailing as closely as possi
ble. IF REPLACEMENT WINDOWS 
ARE INSTALLED, CARE MUST BE 
TAKEN TO PRESERVE AND PROTECT 
ALL ORIGINAL WOOD TRIM. If 
trim must be removed to in
stall new windows, it should 
be treated with care until it 
is back in place. 
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BLOCKING OF EXISTING WINDOWS 
IS NOT ENCOURAGED. Windows on 
major or highly visible fa
cades should never be blocked. 
In some cases, it may be nec
essary to block a window on a 
secondary facade to accommo
date changes in the interior 
arrangement of a building. 
This should be undertaken only 
after all other possible 
courses of action have been 
considered. 

If blocking an opening is the 
only practical solution, it 
should be done in such a man
ner that the original opening 
and all trim will be pre
served. The infill should 
also be removable in the fu
ture without damage to the 
original opening. 

The preferred method of block
ing an opening is to infill 
the opening with a stud wall, 
sheathing, and wood shutters. 
Another alternative is to in
fill the opening with a re
cessed panel of the exterior 
sheathing material. This pan
el should be recessed at least 
one inch, in order to maintain 
th~ original opening and trim. 

New Construction: 

New construction within the 
historic district should use 
window types and proportions 
characteristic of Powell. 
DOUBLE-HUNG WINDOWS IN TALL, 
THIN PROPORTIONS ARE APPROPRI
ATE IN ALMOST ALL TYPES OF 
POWELL BUILDINGS. In general, 
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the proportions of windows 
should reflect the proportions 
of the building. Taller, 
thinner buildings with more 
articulated masses should have 
taller, thinner windows. 
Buildi~gs which have the ap-. 
pearance of one single main 
mass can take shorter, squarer 
windows. 

Ribbon windows should be used 
on dormers or facades which 
are not highly visible, as 
they were not used extehsively 
in the Village, except in 
dormers. Larger~ · fixed sash 
windows, with br without tran
soms, should be limited to one 
or two as accents on the main 
facade. 
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Square windows are appropriate 
only in limited situations, 
such as dormers which require 
square windows. WINDOWS WHICH 
ARE WIDER THAN THEY ARE TALL 
ARE NOT APPROPRIATE AND SHOULD 
NOT BE USED IN THE HISTORIC 
DISTRICT. 

"Colonial type" sashes divided 
into more than two panes (six
over-six, eight-over-eight, 
etc.) are characteristic of 
18th century architecture. 
Using these smaller paned win
dows will create a false, 
"earlier" appearance which is 
not appropriate in Powell's 
Historic District. 
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New construction should follow 
the proportions of window to 
wall found in typical Powell 
buildings. Buildings with 
more articulated masses should 
have less window and more 
wall. Single mass buildings 
should have more windows to 
enliven their facades. Typi
cal window to wall proportions 
are illustrated below. 

If large expanses of glass are 
desired, they should be lim
ited to one area of a facade 
which is not highly visible. 
They should be designed with 
vertical divisions which will 
create a module reminiscent of 
typical village window propor
tions. These larger sections 
of glass should be integrated 
with other fenestration. For 
example, an odd number of 
units might have the middle 
piece centered on an existing 
upper story vindow. 
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Most of the windows in Powell 
are detailed with simple trim, 
and this simplicity should be 
reflected in new construction. 
It is not necessary for window 
surrounds in new construction 
to duplicate existing ones 
exactly. IT IS MORE IMPORTANT 
THAT THE SENSE OF A LINTEL, 
FRAME AND SILL BE CONVEYED. 
Window trim should be substan
tial enough to reflect the 
dimensions (width and thick
ness) of window treatments 
typically found in Powell. 

'; Aluminum Windows: 

WOOD WINDOWS ARE PREFERRED FOR 
REPLACEMENT OR NEW CONSTRUCT
ION IN THE HISTORIC DISTRICT. 
If aluminum windows must be 
used, they must resemble, as 
closely as possible, typical 
wood window dimensions used in 
Powell. All of the guide
lines discussed under replace
ment windows and new con
struction apply for aluminum 
as well as wood windows. Alu
minum windows should have a 
permanent finish in white 
bronze, black, or a color 
which matches painted wood 
trim. Avoid "natural", silver 
colored aluminum finishes. 
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Combination wood and aluminum 
windows may be acceptable for 
replacement or new construct
ion. These types of windows 
have wood rails, stiles, and 
mullions which are either clad 
or replicated in aluminum on 
the exterior. Often, the wood 
parts have dimensions similar 
to those found in traditional 
windows. Since the wood is 
either clad or matched on the 
exterior in metal, these win
dows can closely resemble tra
ditional wood windows. The 
guidelines for both wood and 
aluminum windows apply to com
bination windows. 
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Storm and Screen Windows: 

Storm windows can help con
serve energy in the winter and 
screen windows may be neces
sary for ventilation in the 
summer. Storm windows should 
be installed on the exterior 
of existing buildings to avoid 
condensation on original win
dows. In this location, they 
can also protect the historic 
windows from further weather
ing. 

Storm and screen windows are 
appropriate in the Historic 
District IF THEY ARE AS UNOB
TRUSIVE AS POSSIBLE. Storm 
windows should be the same 
size and proportion as the 
windows being protected. Any 
rails should coincide with 
rails on the main windows. 
Aluminum or wood storm windows 
are acceptable. All frames 
should be painted to match the 
main window frame color. 
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DOORS: 

The front door of a building 
performs many functions. It 
announces the entry visually 
and is often the first element 
which visitors encounter at a 
close range. In older build
ings, the importance of the 
front door was recognized by 
the care given to its design. 

Most buildings in Powell have 
a single front door, with 
simple trim which matches the 
window trim on the building. 
Typical doors are simple in 
design, with either four wood 
panels or a single glazed 
panel above a wood one. 
Glazed doors generally have 
modest moldings around the 
glass pane and either simple 
molding or carving in the 
solid panel below. An elabo
rate version of this door can 
be found at 15 North Liberty 
Street, and a simpler version 
appears on the Martin Perry 
house. 

Existing wood or glass pan
elled doors should be retained 
and repaired whenever possi
ble. . Many doors which appear 
badly deteriorated simply need 
to be sanded and painted. 

Panelled doors are constructed 
of slender wood or glass 
panels enclosed in a heavy 
structural frame. The panels 
are the weakest part of an old 
door, and usually the first 
part which requires repair. 
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Wood panels generally stay 
intact, but if they have been 
damaged, they can be replaced 
with plywood, and the whole 
door repainted. Broken glass 
panels should be'replaced with 
glass. 

1995 Replacement 
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ornamentation, such as molding 
or carving, should be pre
served. Missing or badly de
teriorated pieces should be 
replicated as closely as pos
sible. 

Original wood door frames lin
tels, and sills should be 
retained and repaired. Repair 
techniques for lintels, 
frames, and decorative molding 
will be similar to those out
lined in the section on win
dows. 

1995 Replacement 

Door sills are one of the 
first parts of a door frame 
which will show wear. Dete
riorated wood sills can be 
repair.ed in two ways. The 
rotted portions can be scraped 
out and filled with an epoxy 
stabilizer. In many cases, it 
will be easier to simply pry 
up the old sill and replace it 
with a new sill. The new sill 
should be made out of wood in 
the same thickness as the 
original. If the old sill can 
be removed in one piece, it 
can be used' as a pattern. 
Otherwise, careful measure
ments of the original should 
be taken before removal. 
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New Construction: 

Doors used in new construction 
within the Historic District 
should be similar to those 
typically found in Powell. 
These doors should be simple 
in design, and generally ver
tical in proportion. Three or 
Four panelled wood doors or 
doors with a glazed upper 
panel are appropriate. Doors 
with more than four wood 
panels or several small panes 
of glass are generally too 
elaborate for the simple 
buildings typical of Powell. 
Modern flush doors are too 
simple and are not appropriate 
in the Historic District. 

0 

All exterior doors in the 
Historic District should be 
painted to match or coordinate 
with building trim. Color 
guidelines are given in the 
section on painting. 

Door trim used in new con
struction should reflect the 
traditional trims, which are 
similar to those illustrated 
for windows. These trims need 
not be exact duplicates of 
existing Powell door treat
ments. It is more important 
that the scale and substance 
of the trim be similar to that 
of traditional door surrounds. 
The expression of lintel, 
frame, and sill should be 
inherent in contemporary door 
treatments. 
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Steel Doors: 

Although wood doors are pre
ferred, steel doors may be 
appropriate for replacement or 
new construction. Wood doors 
provide better insulation, 
especially when fitted with 
weather stripping, but metal 
doors may desired. for security 
or maintenance reasons. steel 
doors used for replacement or 

·new construction within the 
Historic District should have 
some type of panelled or pan
elled and glazed design which 
reflects traditional Village 
doors. Steel doors should be 
painted to match other trim 
according to the paint color 
guidelines. 

[][] 
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Storm and Screen Doors: 

Storm doors can be very useful 
in saving energy, and screen 
doors may be necessary for 
ventilation. in some of 
Powell's older homes which do 
not have air conditioning. 
These doors may be appropriate 
in the Historic District , BUT 
THEY MUST BE AS UNOBTRUSIVE AS 
POSSIBLE. This means that 
wood or metal storm doors 
should match the doors which 
they are protecting. 

Storm or screen door frames 
should coincide with framed 
areas on the main door. Areas 
of screen or glass should 
coincide with appropriate pan
elled or glazed areas on the 
door which they are protect
ing. Any solid portions of 
screen doors should be de
tailed to match the corre
sponding area of the main 
door. The screen or storm 
door should be painted the 
same color as the main door. 
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PORCHES: 

Almost every building in 
Powell has a porch. In many 
cases, the porch is the focal 
point of the facade, being the 
one element which exhibits any 
type of stylistic detailing. 
Powell's porches come in a 
variety of sizes, ·ranging from 
small, barely covering a door,· 
to wrapping three sides of a 
house. 

Porches in Powell fall into 
two basic categories. Simple 
porches have round or square 
columns and simple railings 
or no railings. More elaborate 
porches have Eastlake 
Italianate, or Queen Anne de
tailing, with curved brackets, 
turned posts, carved areas, 
and patterned shingles. 

Most of Powell's original 
porches were constructed of 
wood. Their bases were either 
framed up in wood or con
structed out of the foundation 
material used for the main 
portion of the building. Wood 
porches generally had a wood 
floor and a wood base molding. 
A very few porches in Powell 
have columns built out of rock 
face cast concrete block. 
Porch stairs were originally 
built out of wood or lime
stone, but most of these have 
been replaced with concrete 
stairs. 
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Every effort should be made to 
repair and retain existing 
wood porches in the Historic 
District. Repair techniques 
similar to those outlined for 
wood window trims can be used 
on porch detailing. If pieces 
of the porch are missing or 
deteriorated beyond repair, 
they should be replaced. Re
placements should match the 
originals as closely as pos
sible in material, scale, and 
detailing. 

UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES SHOULD 
A PORCH IN THE HISTORIC 
DISTRICT BE REMOVED AND NOT 
REPLACED IN KIND. If an entire 
porch has deteriorated beyond 
repair, it should be replaced 
with one which matches it in 
material, scale and detailing. 
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If it is impossible to match 
the porch exactly, it may be 
appropriate to construct a 
reasonable reproduction out of 
stock lumber. In this case 
the size, scale, and overall 
form of the original elements 
should be replicated. 

Columns and entablatures 
should appear similar in 
strength to the original. 
Pediments should have the same 
pitch and should rest on an 
entablature of the same 
thickness as the original. 
These should also be faced 
with a similar material, such 
as patterned shingles. Rail
ings should reflect the open 
or solidness of the original. 
Balusters should have the same 
form and spacing as the 
originals . 
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Moldings should reflect the 
replaced ones in scale and 
thickness, although they need 
not be as elaborate. Bases 
and steps should be recon
structed out of wood, or wood 
over masonry, as the originals 
were. Special attention should 
be given to details such as 
base moldings and stair 
nosings. 

THE CLOSING IN OF EXISTING 
PORCHES IS NOT ENCOURAGED. 

New Construction: 

All new buildings constructed 
within the historic district 
should have some type of porch 
element. These porches 
should reflect the types and 
styles of porches which exist 
in Powell. Once again, exact 
duplication is not desirable. 
New or reconstructed porches 
should reflect the size, 
scale and level of detail of 
the buildings to which they 
are attached. 

In general, buildings which 
exhibit vertical proportions 
and articulated massing, such 
as Gabled Ells, Upright and 
Wings, and buildings with ir
regular massing should have 
porches with vertical propor
tions. Columns should be 
taller and thinner, and rail
ings, if used, should be open 
and delicate in scale. 

Buildings which tend to be 
more of a single mass such.as 
American Four Squares, Single 
Gables, Bungalows or similar 
structures, should have heav
ier, more substantial 
porches. Columns should have 
thick and stocky proportions. 
Railings should be solid or 
made up of wider balusters, 
closely spaced. 
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Buildings with simple detail
ing and little or no stylistic 
ornamentation should have mod
est porches, with plain round 
or square columns. These sim
ple porches may have a very 
simple railing or none at 
all. 

Buildings which have more 
elaborate, stylistic ornamen
tation should have more elabo
rate porches. Nev construct
ion with Italiante, Eastlake, 
or Queen Anne type detailing 
or new buildings which are 
enlivened by a variety of 
patterned shingles will re
quire porches with similar 
ornamentation. These porches 
can have turned posts, curved 
brackets, patterned shingles, 
elaborate railings and carved 
details. 
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New buildings which reflect 
some of the later styles, such 
as Stick Sty~e and Bungalow 
should have porches with geo
metric detailing. Simple, 
square posts and railings 
which are solid or made up of 
square balusters would be ap
propriate on these types of 
houses. 
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Another alternative is to con
trast an elaborate porch 
against a building with simple 
massing or detailing. Care 
must be taken to balance the 
level of detail in the porch 
and house so that one does not 
overwhelm the other and the 
building and porch appear to 
belong together. 

15 North Liberty Street is a 
successful example of con
trasting a highly detailed 
porch against a simple mass. 
An elaborate Eastlake porch 
wraps a single gable building. 

Newly constructed or recon
structed porches in the His
toric District should be built 
pimarily of wood. Porch bases 
may be constructed of wood or 
the foundation material used 
in the rest of the building. 
The porch floor should be 
wood, and should rest visually 
on a wood base molding. 
stairs should be built out of 
wood. 

IN GENERAL, MASONRY (brick, 
stone, block, or concrete) 
PORCHES.ARE NOT APPROPRIATE IN 
THE HISTORIC DISTRICT. Wrought 
iron columns and railings (or 
aluminum replicas) are inap
propriate for replacement or 
new construction. Overly rus
tic wood porches, with rough, 
split or log posts, and rail
ings which resemble fences 
should be avoided in the 
Historic District. 
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CORNICES AND FRIEZES: 

Cornice refers to the project
ing piece of trim which termi
nates the upper part of a 
wall. The frieze is the trim 
on the upper portion of a wall 
which supports the cornice. 
In many cases, the term "cor
nice" is used to refer to the 
entire composition of cornice 
and frieze. This trim 
serves a practical purpose as 
well as providing an opportu
nity for stylistic embellish
ment. The cornice and frieze 
seal off the critical junc
tion of the roof and wall 
structures, and help support 
the roof overhang. 

Elaborate cornices occur pri
marily on Powell's Italianate, 
Eastlake and commercial 
buildings. Sometimes these 
elements occur on a portion of 
a building, such as a bay 
window or porch. In general, 
Italianate friezes consist of 
curved brackets, separated by 
panelled areas. In some cases, 
the frieze is a simple, flat 
molding, such as a dentil 
molding. 

Existing cornices and friezes 
should be preserved. If parts 
are deteriorated, they should 
be repaired by cutting out 
rotted parts and filling 
cracks with putty or epoxy. 
If elements are beyond repair 
or missing they should be 
replaced in kind. Cornices 
can often be duplicated using 
stock moldings. Brackets can 
be duplicated using thick 
boards and a jig saw. If the 
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brackets are quite elaborate, 
it may be easier to make a 
mold of an existing one, which 
can be duplicated in plastic 
or sheet metal. 
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Under no circumstances should 
an entire cornice and frieze 
be removed if it is in repair
able condition. If these ele
ments are beyond repair, they 
should be replaced with t~im 
which resembles the original. 
Since exact duplication of a 
very detailed frieze is diffi
cult, it is appropriate to 
imitate the size, bulk, and 
rhythm of the original, with 
simplified detail. 

New Construction: 

Cornices and friezes will be 
optional decorative elements 
in most new construction. 
The exception is on taller, 
commercial scale buildings 
constructed near the inter
section of Olentangy and 
Liberty Streets. The larger 
scale of these buildings will 
require a terminating feature 
at the roofline. 

Cornices used in new con
struction need not be exact 
duplicates of those existing 
in Powell. A simplified ver
sion which reflects the scale, 
substance and rhythm of typi
cal village cornices will be 
appropriate. 

As with all decorative ele
ments, cornices should match 
the scale and level of detail 
of the other elements of a 
building. Cornices used on 
commercial scale buildings 
should be fairly large {about 
one eighth to one sixth of the 
total height of the building) 
and should extend along all 
facades visible from main 
roads. cornices used on 
smaller scale buildings/should 
be smaller in scale and less 
elaborate in detail. 
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GUTTERS AND DOWNSPOUTS: 

Most of the buildings in 
Powell's Historic District 
have simple, unobtrusive hung 
gutters. Hung gutters are 
steel troughs hung from the 
eaves of the roof. The prima
ry visual contribution of this 
type of gutter is another 
shadow or "cornice" line at 
the edge of a roof. 

Roof gutters in Powell serve 
an important practical pur
pose. They protect the roof, 
valls and structure of a 
building by ensuring proper 
drainage of water from the 
roof. Existing gutters should. 
be inspected periodically and 
cleared of debris as 
necessary. 

Original gutters in good con
dition should be retained and 
repaired as necessary. Deteri
orated gutters may be replaced 
with aluminum gutters which 
approximate the size and pro
file of the original gutters. 

Aluminum gutters are appropri
ate for new construction as 
long as they have a visual 
impact similar to typical hung 
gutters. ALL GUTTERS USED IN 
REPLACEMENT OR NEW CONSTRUCT
ION SHOULD BE PAINTED TO MATCH 
FASCIA TRIM. Color sugges
tions for trim can be found in 
the section on Painting and 
Colors. 
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Downspouts also serve an im
portant practical purpose, but 
they are generally more vis
ually obtrusive than roof gut
ters. Downspouts direct wa
ter away from the valls of a 
building, and protect the 
sheathing materials from water 
damage. Downspouts should 
also direct water away from 
the foundation by either di
recting it down sloped ground 
or into a splashblock. 
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Original downspouts should be 
retained and repaired, espe
cially if they are an integral 
part of the design of the 
building. Periodic inspection 
and clearing out of debris 
will insure that downspouts 
continue to perform their vi
tal drainage function. 

Deteriorated downspouts should 
be replaced in order to insure 
proper roof drainage. If the 
downspouts ar~ an important 
visual element in the design 
of the building, they should 
be replaced with similar down
spouts in the original loca
tions. 

Downspouts designed for re
placement or new construction 
should ·be as unobtrusive as 
possible. They should be lo
cated on a side facade, far 
enough back so they will not 
interfere with any front fa
cade detailing (like porches) 
or on a rear facade. Porch 
roof downspouts can sometimes 
be hidden quite effectively in 
hollow porch columns. In this 
case, ?n access panel must be 
provide to service the down
spouts. 

Aluminum downspouts may be 
used for replacement or new 
construction. In general, 
downspouts should be painted 
to match the base wall color 
of the building. 
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PAINTING AND COLORS 

A good coat of paint is a 
building's best defense 
against the ele~ents. Paint 
protects wood siding and trim 
from deterioration by shedding 
moisture. The exterior of a 
building will need a new coat 
of paint about every five to 
eight years. This routine 
maintenance job is especially 
important to protect historic 
materials. 

Cracks, blistering, peeling or 
exposed bare wood are signs of 
paint failure. In many cases, 
this is due to normal weather
ing. Sometimes, moisture 
problems, such as improper 
roof drainage, cause paint 
failure. THESE PROBLEMS 
SHOULD BE SOLVED BEFORE RE
PAINTING, OR THE NEW COAT WILL 
FAIL ALMOST IMMEDIATELY. Other 
causes of paint failure could 
be mistakes in application of 
previous coats, inadequate 
surface prepa·ration, or incom
patibility between the paint 
and the surface being painted. 
In these cases, the improperly 
applied coats will have to be 
removed, and the exposed sur
face prep~red for a new coat. 

Most of the existing buildings 
in Powell have several layers 
of paint. Removing all of 
these layers is not necessary 
or desirable. Paint should be 
removed only to the next sound 
layer using the gentlest ef
fective means. If an existing 
layer appears to be adhering 
well to previous coats, then 

1995 Replacement 

it can be considered a 
layer, and new paint 
adhere to it well. 
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When repainting an existing 
building, it is appropriate to 
use original colors. Original 
colors can sometimes be deter
mined by doing paint scrapings 
or analysis. Although scraping 
can ·be done by amateurs, it 
is recommended that an expert 
be consulted. Colors may have 
changed due to chemical makeup 
of paint and weathering. It 
may be difficult to determine 
the exact sequence of paint, 
unless one has experience in 
paint analysis. If the origi
nal colors can not be deter
mined, or are not desirable, 
the color guidelines which 
follow should be used to 
create 
scheme. 

a suitable color 

Paint color is an important 
visual choice. The color 
guidelines which follow apply 
for existing buildings or new 
construction within the 
Historic District. In gener
al, colors used in the 
Historic District should be 
muted, dark, and earth-toned. 
Livelier colors should be lim
ited to trim, or one accent 
piece, such as a door. Avoid 
extremely bright, pure colors, 
or using two colors of the 
same intensity. DO NOT USE 
HIGH GLOSS PAINT. .Semi-gloss 
may be acceptable for high 
maintenance areas, such as 
porch floors, stairs, and 
doors. 
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Relatively simple color 
schemes vere the most popular 
during the 19th and early 20th 
centuries, and are the most 
appropriate for use in the 
Historic District. The sim
pler the building, the fever 
colors should be used. Since 
Powell architecture is rela
tively simple, color schemes 
should be kept to tva or three 
colors. More elaborate build
ings, with recognizable 
styles, such as Italianate, 
Queen Anne, and Eastlake, may 
be enlivened by the use of a 
variety of tints and shades of 
basic colors. 

A building can be divided into 
five basic parts for colors: 
the base; the body; the trim; 
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doors, windows, and stairs; 
and the roof. The base, usu
ally the foundation, will have 
the color inherent in the 
material out of which it is 
constructed. The body, or 
background color should be 
compatible vith the foundation 
material, especially if the 
foundation has strong inherent 
color, such as the reds and 
purples of glazed block. 

The trim includes corner 
boards, cornices, water 
tables, door and vindov trims, 
and porches. Windows, doors, 
and stairs provide other op
portunities for color. 
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The moving parts of a window 
(sash) should be painted 
white, black, or another dark 
color. Contrasting window 
trim against a lighter or 
darker sash will retain the 
visual integrity of the window 
and its trim·. 

Doors can be an excellent 
opportunity for a splash of 
brighter color, however, 
this color should be carefully 
coordinated with the rest of 
the color scheme. Porch 
floors and stairs should be 
painted with heavy duty paint 
in a neutral gray or dark 
brown. 

The fifth part of a color 
composition is the roof. In 
Powell, most roofs should be 
some shade of gray; slate, 
asphalt or "tin". These col
ors will blend well with 
almost any paint scheme. 

A successful color scheme will 
unify the five basic parts of 
a building into a single com
position, without denying em
phasis to distinctive 
features. 
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The color suggestions which 
follow are intended as guide
lines for existing buildings 
and new construction. The type 
and style designations are 
based on existing buildings. 
New construction should follow 
the color groups for the 
building type and style 
closest to its form and sty
listic detailing. New or ex
isting buildings which combine 
more than one type and style, 
may be painted with colors 
from both groups. In gener
al, body color should relate 
to the basic form of the 
building, and trim color to 
its stylistic embellishment. 
CAREFUL ATTENTION MUST BE PAID 
TO THE OVERALL EFFECT OF ANY 
PAINT SCHEME ON THE BUILDING 
ITSELF AND ADJACENT BUILDINGS. 
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COLOR SCHEMES: 

GROUP I - Cottages 

A palette of delicate, natural colors such as sand, straw, 
earth, and clay. 
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GROUP II - Italianate style, Gabeled Ell, and Upright and Wing 
type buildings 

A palette of generally darker 
lighter colors persisting. 
out" of details is prevalent. 

colors, with a few of the earlier, 
Hare vivid contrast, and "picking 
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GROUP III - Queen Anne, Eastlake, Stick, style, and early (verti
cally proportioned) Single Gable type buildings. 

A palette of darker colors, 
colors, used as body colors. 
emphasize architectural mass, 
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vhich vere previously used as trim 
Olives, oranges, and reds used to 

materials, volumes, and structure. 
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GROUP IV Bungalo~ style, American Four Square, and later 
(broader) Single Gable type buildings. 

A palette of slightly lighter, less agressive 6olors. 
on structure and materials continues. 

Emphasis 
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An official color chart, 
available in the Powell 
choosing appropriate color 

shoving actual paint samples vill 
Village offices to assist ovners 
schemes for their buildings. 
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ARTICULATED (MASSES): Masses 
which are distinct, and high
ly differentiated. A building 
composed of several distinct 
and readily identifiable 
masses. 

ASYMMETRICAL: Not symmetrical, 
but perhaps achieving a 
balance of dissimilar forms, 
masses or elements on either 
side of a center line. 

BALUSTER: 
or other 
which, in 
handrail. 

A miniature column 
form of upright, 
series, supports a 

BAY: the portion of a building 
between two adjacent 
structural elements. Eg. a 
portion of a wall, containing 
windows, between two sections 
of solid wall which contain 
structure. 

BAY WINDOW: A window 
projects angularly 
another wall and from 
ground up. 

which 
from 
the 

BRACKET: A small 
piece, often carved 
which ·carries a 
weight. 

supporting 
or molded, 
projecting 

BOND: The pattern created by 
the method of laying masonry 
units. In brickwork, bonds 
are created by alternating 
headers, bricks laid so that 
the short end appears on the 
face of the wall, and stretch
ers, bricks laid so that the 
long side appears on the face 
of the wall, in a regular 
pattern. 
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CORNICE: The projecting, 
ornamental molding at the top 
of a wall or building. 

DENTIL, DENTIL MOULDING: Small 
square blocks used in a se
ries, to form a molding pat
tern which resembles a set of 
very even teeth, hence the 
name. 

DORMER, DORMER WINDOW: 
dow placed vertically 
sloping roof, and with 
of its own. 

A win
in a 

a roof 

DOUBLE-HUNG WINDOW: A window 
which has two 
one sliding 
the other. 

balanced sashes, 
vertically over 

EAVE: The portion of a slop
ing roof which overhangs a 
wall. 

EFFLORESCENCE: A white, pow
dery deposit of saline parti
cles on the outside face of a 
masonry wall, resulting from 
the presence of salts in the 
clay or mortar. 

FACADE! The outside face of 
a building. 

FENESTRATION: The disposition 
of windows in a facade. 

FIXED SASH WINDOW: A piece of 
glass in a frame which is 
permanently fixed in a wall. 

FRIEZE: The trim on the upper 
portion of a wall which sup
ports the cornice. 
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GLAZED: Fitted Yith glass, as 
in a door or building. 

GLAZING: glass set or to be 
set in frames. 

GLAZED BLOCK: A type of hol
low clay tile manufactured in 
Appalachia, out of native 
clay. Produced from the 
1870's to the 1930's, these 
blocks were fired with a salt 
glaze which made them durable 
and Yaterproof. 

HISTORICAL (HIGH) STYLE 
ARCHITECTURE: Structrues 
designed · and built according 
to the dictates of a specific, 
readily identifiable, national 
or international architectural 
style. ShaY strong influence 
of contemporary architectural 
trends. 

GABLE: The triangular, upper 
part of a wall at the end of a 
pitched roof. The term can 
also refer to the gabeled end 
or wing of a building. 

HOOD MOLDING: Projecting 
molding over a window or door. 

LEAN-TO: A subordinate build
ing, the ridge of its single
slope roof supported by the 
major structure. 

MASS: The three dimensional 
(length, width, and height) 
property of a solid object. 

MASSING: 
shape_ of 
of simple 

Overall form and 
a structure composed 
masses. 

ORIEL WINDOWS: A projecting 
window, supported by corbels 
or brackets. Unlike Bay Win
dows, oriels do not reach the 
ground. 

RESPIRATOR: A mask of cloth 
worn over the mouth and nose . 
to prevent inhalation of harm
ful substances. 

RISING DAMP: Ground water 
rising in masonry walls by 
capillary action. Caused by 
improper drainage, a high 
water table or lack of water
proofing in the foundation. 

SANDBLASTING: A masonry 
cleaning method in which sand 
is forced against the masonry 
under extremely high pressure. 
Sandblasting removes the 
outer, protective layer of the 
masonry, and much of the mor
tar along with dirt. DO NOT 
SANDBLAST MASONRY WALLS. THEY 
WILL BE RUINED FOREVER. 

SAND MOLD RED BRICKS: Bricks 
which are molded, instead of 
extruded. Sand, which lines 
the wooden molds to facilitate 
removal, gives the bricks a 
soft texture. 

SASH: A frame designed to 
hold window glass. The moving 
part of a window, glass and 
frame. 

SASH CORD: A small piece of 
rope attaching one side of a 
windoy sash·to its counter
weight. 
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SEGMENTAL ARCH: A round arch 
who5e top is flatter than a 
semicircle, but not completely 
flat. 

SPALLING: Splitting off of 
small fragments of a masonry 
unit from its surface. 

SPLASHBLOCK: A concrete pan 
which collects water from a 
downspout and drains it away 
from the foundation. 

STORY: The 
ing between 
levels. 

SYMMETRICAL: 
cal forms, 
on either 
line. 

space in a build
successive floor 

Having identi
masses or elements 
side of a center 

TOOLING: Decorative profiles 
given to mortar joints, be
fore the mortar is completely 
dry. These are usually pro
duced with special tools. 

TRANSOM: An opening over a 
door or window, and containing 
a hinged or pivoted, glazed or 
solid sash, usually for Yenti
lation. 

VERNACULAR ARCHITECTURE: 
Buildings constructed at a 
modest leVel of stylistic 
embellishment according to 
prevailing architectural modes 
and common building types. 
(Popular Architecture) 

1995 Rep! acement 
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WATER TABLE: A base course 
projecting above a foundation 
to direct water away from it. 

WEATHER STRIPPING: A strip or 
interlocking strips of mate
rial that help block the pas
sage of air around a door, 
window or other opening. 

WING: Secondary mass of a 
building. 
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FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ON ARCHITECTURAL HISTORY AND TERMINOLOGY 

Fleming, John; Honour, Hugh; and Pevsner, Nikolaus. The Penguin 
Dictionary of Architecture. New York: Penguin Books, 1982. 

Saylor, Henry H. Dictionary of Architecture. New York: John 
Wiley and Sons, 1952. 

Whiffen, Marcus. American Architecture Since 1780: A Guide to 
the Styles. Massachusetts: The M.I.T. Press, 1985. 

FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ON PRESERVATION AND REHABILITATION 

Kitchen, 
Ohio 
1983. 

Judith L. Old Building owners Manual. Columbus, Ohio: 
State Preservation Office, Ohio Historical Society, 

An excellent source. Ohio historic architecture and build
ing techniques are emphasized. This book achieves a good 
balance betveen the theory of preservation and technical 
information. Includes a Building Inspection Checklist. 

Litchfield, Michael W. Renovation: A Complete Guide. New York: 
John Wiley and Sons, 1982. 
A very thorough reference for the dedicated "do-it-yourself" 
building owner. 

Prentice, Helaine and Blair Kaplan. Rehab Right. Berkeley, 
California: Ten Speed Press, 1986. 
Oriented to the architecture of Oakland, California, but 
contains good, practical advice which pertains to Powell's 
turn of the century architecture. Includes practical 
suggestions for "do-it-yourself" owners, and several 
excellent "do and don't" illustrations. 
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Character. New york: Alfred A. Knopf, 1972. 
Theory and concept oriented. Very readible text. Good in
troduction to architectural terms and concepts. Clear "do 
and don't" illustrations. Large section devoted to 
interiors. 
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MORE SPECIFIC INFORMATION 

Site Considerations: 

Schmidt, carl F. Fences, Gates, and Garden Houses. New York: 
carl F. Schmidt, 1963. 

Sunset Books. How to Build Fences ·a:nd Gates California: Lane 
Publishing Co., 1951. 

Sunset Books. How to Build Walls -Walks -Patio Floors. 
California: Lane Publishing Co., 1952. 

Technical Information: 

Hunington, Whitney Clark. Building Construction: Types of 
Construction, Materials, and Cost Estimating. New York: 
John Wiley and Sons, 1929. 

Ramsey, Charles George, AIA; and Sleeper, Harold Reeve, FAIA. 
Architectural Graphic Standards. New York: John Wiley and 
Sons, 1932, 1936, 1941, 1951, 1956 ... 

These and other early building manuals are excellent sources 
for information on materials which are no longer manufac
tured and construction methods which are no longer common. 

Preservation Briefs. U.S. Department of the Interior, 
Park Service, Preservation Assistance Division, 
Preservation Services. 

National 
Techincal 

Brief 1 - The Cleaning and Waterproof Coating 

Brief 

Brief 
Brief 
Brief 

2 

3 
4 
6 

Masonry Buildings. 
Repairing mortar Joints in Historic 
Brick Buildings. 

- Conserving Energy in Historic Buildings. 
-Roofing for Historic Buildings. 
- Dangers of Abrasive Cleaning to Historic 

Buildings. 
Brief 8 - Aluminum and Vinyl Siding on Historic 

Buildings. 
Brief 9 - The Repair of Historic Wooden Windows. 
Brief 10 - Exterior Paint Problems on Historic 

Woodwork. 
Brief 11 -Rehabilitating Historic Storefronts . 
. Brief 14 - New Exterior Additions to Historic 

Buildings -Preservation Concerns. 

dcement 

of 
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Masonry: 

A Glossary of Historic Masonry Deterioration Problems and 
Preservation Treatments. Department of the ~xnterior, 
National Park Service, Preservation Assistance diVision, 
198 4. 

Hutchins, Nigel. Restoring House·s of Brick and Stone. New York: 
Van Nostrand and Reinhold, .1982. ·· 
Good source of information o"n masonry. Especially pertinent 
to historic foundations in Powe.ll. Includes a section on 
brick and gravel paths. 

Painting and colors: 

Moss, Roger 
Color: 

W., for 
Exterior 

Sherwin Williams Paint Company. A Century of 
Decoration for American Buildings 1820 

1920. New York: The American Life Foundation, 1981. 

Moss, Roger W., 
Decoration. 

and Winkler, Gail Caskey. Victorian Exterior 
New York: Henry holt and Company, Inc., 1987. 

Organizations, Associations, and Publications: 

Columbus Landmarks Foundation 
297 South High street 
Columbus, Ohio 43215 
( 614) 221-0227 

Services include: 
Preservation Advocacy 
Educational Programs 
Preservation Library 

Ohio Historic Preservation Office 
Ohio Historical Center 
1985 Velma Ave. 
Columbus, Ohio 43211 
(614) 297-2470 

Services include: 
Technical Preservation Services Department -

Provides assistance in the areas of design and 
technology. 

Building Doctor Program 
Conservation lab, which includes facilites for paint 

color and mortar composition analysis. 
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Old Hous~ Jou~nal 
69A .Seventh Avenue 
B~ooklyn; .N.Y. 11217 
(212) 636 - 4514 

A monthly publication, 
homes. A~ticles cove~ 

historic materials, 
inst~uctions, ~enovation 
histo~ic research. 
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dedicated to owners of older 
topics such as sources ·of· 
corist~uction information/ 
project case histories, and 
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